

LUND UNIVERSITY

Cancer and Therapy: A look into stemness and the tumour microenvironment

Rodriguez, Carmen

2022

Document Version: Publisher's PDF, also known as Version of record

Link to publication

Citation for published version (APA):

Rodriguez, C. (2022). Cancer and Therapy: A look into stemness and the tumour microenvironment. [Doctoral Thesis (compilation), Department of Laboratory Medicine]. Lund University, Faculty of Medicine.

Total number of authors:

General rights

Unless other specific re-use rights are stated the following general rights apply:

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights. • Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study

or research.

You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
 You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

Read more about Creative commons licenses: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

LUND UNIVERSITY

PO Box 117 221 00 Lund +46 46-222 00 00

A look into stemness and the tumour microenvironment

CARMEN RODRIGUEZ-CUPELLO DEPARTMENT OF LABORATORY MEDICINE | FACULTY OF MEDICINE | LUND UNIVERSITY



A look into stemness and the tumour microenvironment

A look into stemness and the tumour microenvironment

Carmen Rodriguez-Cupello



DOCTORAL DISSERTATION

by due permission of the Faculty of Medicine, Lund University, Sweden. To be defended at Sharience, Spark Building. Thursday, 9th June 2022 at 09:00.

Faculty opponent

Professor Eric O'Neill Department of Oncology, University of Oxford

Organization	Document name
LUND UNIVERSITY	DOCTORAL DISSERTATION
Faculty of Medicine	Date of issue
Department of Laboratory Medicine	9th June 2022
Author(s): Carmen Rodriguez	Sponsoring organization

Title and subtitle: Cancer and Therapy: A look into stemness and the tumour microenvironment

Abstract

Therapy is the often-used treatment for cancer patients, even those that undergo resection surgery. While milestones have been surpassed throughout the decades for a number of cancer types, there are those that comprise of characteristics limiting effectiveness of treatments. For these, such as some breast and pancreatic cancers, other pursuits must be explored to identify avenues for beneficial therapies.

In this study, we explore mechanisms in breast cancer cells that potentially lead to recurrence. Alterations in both COMP and the STRIPAK complex are able to further affect cellular processes leading to recurrence capability in different ways. Over-expression of COMP leads to activation of Notch which affects both Wnt/ β -catenin and AKT pathways, already affected by COMP. The resulting effect is the rise in stem-like cells within the COMP-overexpressing population, able to propagate further even when in limited quantities. Similarly, depletion in the STRIPAK component STRIP1 affects activation of GCKIII kinases and cell cycle disruption through elevated expression of cyclin dependent kinase inhibitors p21 and p27, enhanced levels of which lead to a protective effect from therapeutic treatments and increased proliferation. Both of these altered proteins lead to the eventual ability of cancer cell recurrence.

The tumour microenvironment (TME) contains several other cell types apart from cancer cells which play a role not only in the regulation of the environment but in response to treatments. Cancer associated fibroblasts (CAFs) are vital in their role to affect the TME through manipulation of the structural components and through secreted factors. In attempting to understanding ways to gauge therapeutic response to treatment, a 3D coculture model was established for quick, high throughput analysis of treatment on CAF functionality and subsequent effect on invasion capability. As a component of the TME, a highly specific chondroitin sulfate was investigated as a likely drug target for the purposes of stromal targeting within breast and pancreatic cancers. Through high specificity, targeted treatment can overcome the unfortunate side effects to normal tissue.

In this compiled work, we elaborate on the effect of protein expression alterations and their resulting effect on recurrence capability of cells. We explore signalling alterations resulting in cancer stem cells as well as cell cycle arrest and cell fate determination. Other TME components are investigated for the purpose of anti-stromal therapy as a method to bypass the desmoplastic reaction within certain tumour types.

Key words: COMP, STRIPAK, Notch, p21, oncofetal chondroitin sulfate, therapy, tumour microenvironment

 Classification system and/or index terms (if any)

 Supplementary bibliographical information
 Language

 ISSN and key title: 1652-8220
 ISBN:

 Lund University, Faculty of Medicine Doctoral Dissertation series 2022:87
 978-91-8021-248-9

 Recipient's notes
 Number of pages: 86
 Price

 Security classification
 Security classification

I, the undersigned, being the copyright owner of the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation, hereby grant to all reference sources permission to publish and disseminate the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation.

Signature

Cam fo

Date 2022-05-03

A look at stemness and the tumour microenvironment

Carmen Rodriguez-Cupello



Cover: Immunofluorescence staining of oncofetal chondroitin sulfate detection by rVAR2 (yellow), epithelial cells by cytokeratin (green), α SMA+ fibroblasts (red), and the nucleus by DAPI (blue) in a sample of human pancreatic cancer by Carmen Rodriguez

Copyright pp 1-86 Carmen Rodriguez-Cupello

Paper 1 © 2019 by Matrix Biology

Paper 2 [©] by the Authors (Published in Frontiers in Cell and Dev. Bio., 2020)

Paper 3 © by the Authors (Published in Cancer Reports, 2019)

Paper 4 © by the Authors (Manuscript unpublished)

Faculty of Medicine Department of Laboratory Medicine

ISBN 978-91-8021-248-9 ISSN 1652-8220

Printed in Sweden by Media-Tryck, Lund University Lund 2022



Media-Tryck is a Nordic Swan Ecolabel certified provider of printed material. Read more about our environmental work at www.mediatryck.lu.se



Table of Contents

Papers Included in the Thesis	9
List of Abbreviations	
Popular Science Summary	
Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning	
Abstract	
Background	
Stemness Altering Pathways Notch Pathway PI3K/AKT Pathway Wnt/β-catenin Pathway	23 23 25 27
Stemness and Cancer	
Signalling Cartilage Oligomeric Matrix Protein STRIPAK	
Tumour Microenvironment Cancer Associated Fibroblasts Proteoglycans	
Therapy in cancer Breast Cancer Pancreatic Cancer Stromal Therapy	41 41 43 44
Present Investigation	
Paper 1 Paper 2	
Paper 3	53
Paper 4	55
Conclusions	57
Future Research	

Acknowledgements	. 63
References	. 65

Papers Included in the Thesis

Paper 1

Cartilage Oligomeric Matrix Protein initiates cancer stem cells through activation of Jagged1-Notch3 signaling

Konstantinos S Papadakos, Michael Bartoschek, **Carmen Rodriguez**, Chrysostomi Gialeli, Shao-Bo Jin, Urban Lendahl, Kristian Pietras, Anna M Blom. *Matrix Biol.* 2019 Aug; 81:107-121. doi: 10.1016/j.matbio.2018.11.007. Epub 2018 Nov 28.

Paper 2

The STRIPAK complex regulates response to chemotherapy through p21 and p27.

Rodriguez-Cupello C, Dam M, Serini L, Wang S, Lindgren D, Englund E, Kjellman P, Axelson H, García-Mariscal A, Madsen CD. *Front Cell Dev Biol*. 2020 Mar 17; 8:146. doi: 10.3389/fcell.2020.00146.

Paper 3

The Mini-Organo: A rapid high-throughput 3D coculture organotypic assay for oncology screening and drug development.

Chitty JL, Skhinas JN, Filipe EC, Wang S, **Cupello CR**, Grant RD, Yam M, Papanicolaou M, Major G, Zaratzian A, Da Silva AM, Tayao M, Vennin C, Timpson P, Madsen CD, Cox TR. *Cancer Rep (Hoboken)*. 2020 Feb;3(1): e1209. doi: 10.1002/cnr2.1209. Epub 2019 Aug 1.

Paper 4

CAF deposition of Oncofetal Chondroitin Sulfate onto ECM correlates with cancer progression

Rodriguez-Cupello C, Gustavsson T, Madsen CD, Pietras K, Clausen TM, Salanti A - *Manuscript*

List of Abbreviations

αSMA	alpha smooth muscle actin
APC	adenomatous polyposis coli
ATM	ataxia telangiectasia mutated
ATR	AMT- and Rad3-related
Axin	axis of inhibitor 1
CAF	cancer associated fibroblast
CCM3	cerebral cavernous malformation 3
CDK	cyclin dependent kinase
CDM	cell-derived matrix
СКІ	cyclin dependent kinase inhibitor
COMP	cartilage oligomeric matrix protein
CS	chondroitin sulfate
CSC	cancer stem cell
CSGalNAcT-1	chondroitin sulfate N-acetyl- galactosaminyltransferase 1
CSL	CBF1/Suppressor of Hairless/Lag-1
CSPG	chondroitin sulfate proteoglycan
CTC	circulating tumour cell
DNA	deoxyribonucleic acid
DS	dermatan sulfate
DSL	delta-serrate-lag
ECM	extracellular membrane
EMT	epithelial-mesenchymal transition
ER	estrogen receptor

FBS	fetal bovine serum
FOLFIRINOX	5-fluorouracil, folinic acid, irinotecan, oxaliplatin
GAG	glycosaminoglycan
GCK	germinal center kinase
GOF	gain-of-function
HA	hyaluronan
HCC	hepatocellular carcinoma
Нер	heparin
HER2	human epidermal growth factor receptor 2
Hes	hairy and enhancer of split
HIF-1A	hypoxia inducible factor 1 alpha
HS	heparan sulfate
IHC	immunohistochemistry
ΙΚΚε	IκB kinase ε
IL6	interleukin 6
КО	knockout
KS	keratan sulfate
LOF	loss-of-function
МАРК	mitogen-activated protein kinase
MED	multiple epiphyseal dysplasia
MMP2	metalloproteinase 2
NECD	Notch extracellular domain
NICD	Notch intracellular domain
ofCS	oncofetal chondroitin sulfate
OS	overall survival
PanINs	pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasms
PCNA	proliferating cell nuclear antigen
PDAC	pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma
PDGF	platelet-derived growth factor

PDK1	phosphoinositide-dependent kinase-1
PEGPH20	pegvorhyaluronidase alfa
PfEMP1	<i>Plasmodium falciparum</i> erythrocyte membrane protein-1
PG	proteoglycan
PI3K	phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase
PIP ₂	phosphatidylinositol (4,5)-biphosphate
PIP ₃	phosphatidylinositol (3,4,5)-triphosphate
PLA	proximity ligation assay
PR	progesterone receptor
PSACH	pseudo achondroplasia
PTEN	phosphate and tensin homolog
RB	retinoblastoma protein
RTK	receptor tyrosine kinase
rVAR2	recombinant VAR2CSA
scRNAseq	single cell ribonucleic acid sequencing
SHH	sonic hedgehog
SIKE	coiled-coil protein suppressor of IκB kinase-ε
SLMAP	sarcolemmal membrane-associated protein
STRIP1	striatin interacting protein 1
STRIPAK	striatin-interacting phosphatase and kinase
SV40	simian virus 40
T-ALL	T-cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia
TACE/ADAM17	tumour necrosis factor-α-converting enzyme
TME	tumour microenvironment
TNBC	triple negative breast cancer
TSP	thrombospondin

Popular Science Summary

In many instances for cancer patients, chemotherapeutics are the only viable options for treatment. There are however, varying effects that it can have on the patients and type of cancer involved. Both the cancer cells and cancer associated fibroblasts (CAFs) can be affected by therapies and propagate the effects to their surroundings, however, depending on the function of each cell, the effect of therapy upon it can vary.

In this study, we investigate the effects that alterations of proteins can have on tumour signalling and cell fate when we examine the role of COMP and a STRIPAK complex component, STRIP1, in breast cancer. Enhanced COMP expression within breast cancer is shown to lead to a poorer prognosis in patients while altering pathways such as Notch, Wnt/β-catenin, and AKT. Consequently, due to these alterations, cancer stem cells (CSCs) increase in the population, being able to evade immune and therapeutic responses and aid in the continued growth of the tumour. In a somewhat similar manner, when STRIP1 is depleted, there is hyperactivation of the GCKIII kinases, leading to cell cycle arrest. Upon treatment with therapy however, these STRIP1-depleted cells better survive the treatment and become more proliferative than wildtype treated cells. The varying effect of therapy on the heterogeneous population of cancer cells conveys the difficulty of identifying proper treatment for patients and the possible eventuality of recurrence.

CAFs similarly play a significant role in the tumour and in therapeutic response, and the identification of new ways to gauge response to therapy is vital. With the difficulty of understanding the functionality of CAFs in the typical 2D culture system, we redeveloped an established 3D coculture model for faster, more highthroughput needs. Within a matter of days, rather than weeks, CAF functionality can be analysed when comparing varying cell lines, cell manipulations, and/or drug treatments. Functionality of CAFs and their effects from therapy is only one aspect of whole role they provide in the tumour microenvironment (TME). CAFs often secrete and deposit material to create the structural extracellular matrix (ECM) which can affect signalling between numerous components. We have identified that CAFs secrete a highly specific chondroitin sulfate, not found in normal tissue outside the placenta. The deposition of this oncofetal chondroitin sulfate (ofCS) is found to increase as cancer progresses. Importantly, the use of a recombinant malarial protein, rVAR2, specifically binding to ofCS, is now providing the prospect to deliver drugs to the specific tumour areas and decreasing unnecessary toxicity to normal cells.

In conclusion, this study describes several aspects of cancer and the tumour microenvironment. We shed light on the difficulty of treatment for cancer patients as their physiological uniqueness and the uniqueness of the tumours pose distinctive characteristics that can respond differently. We emphasize the continued pursuit of personalised therapies due to molecular signatures and even combination therapies to enhance the specified functions of currently used treatments.

Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning

För cancerpatienter är kemoterapi (cytostatikabehandling) ofta det enda möjliga alternativet för behandling. Effekterna av denna typ av behandling varierar dock hos patienterna samt beroende på vilken typ av cancer det gäller. Både cancerceller och cancerassocierade fibroblaster (CAF) kan påverkas av terapier och sprida effekterna till sin omgivning, men beroende på funktionen hos varje enskild cell kan effekten av behandlingen på cellen variera.

I denna avhandling har vi karaktäriserat effekterna som förändringar av proteinerna, COMP och STRIPAK-komplexkomponenten STRIP1, har på tumörsignalering och cellernas utvecklingsöde i bröstcancer. Förhöjt uttryck av COMP i bröstcancer leder till sämre prognos hos patienter samtidigt som det påverkar signaleringsvägar såsom Notch, Wnt/β-catenin och AKT. Följaktligen, på grund av dessa förändringar, ökar andelen cancerstamceller (CSCs) i cellpopulationen, som undviker både immunsförsvar och behandlingen samt understödjer den fortsatta tillväxten av tumören. På ett nästan likartat sätt, när uttrycket av STRIP1 reduceras sker en hyperaktivering av GCKIII-kinaser, vilket leder till att cellcykeln stannar upp. Vid cytostatikabehandling påvisar emellertid dessa STRIP1-utarmade celler ökad överlevnad och tillväxt jämfört med vildtypsbehandlade celler. Den varierande behandlingseffekten på den heterogena populationen av cancerceller illustrerar svårigheten att identifiera lämplig behandling för patienter och den potentiella risken för återfall.

CAF har på ett liknande sätt en betydande roll i tumören och för det terapeutiska svaret i densamma, och behovet av att identifiera nya sätt att mäta behandligseffekten är stort. På grund av svårigheterna med att förstå funktionaliteten hos CAF i det typiska 2D-odlingssystemet, vidareutvecklade vi en etablerad 3D-samodlingsmodell för snabbare användning i större skala. Inom bara några dagar, snarare än veckor, kan funktionen hos CAF analyseras när man jämför olika cellinjer, cellmanipulationer och/eller läkemedelsbehandlingar. Funktionen hos CAF och deras effekter av behandling är bara en aspekt av alla de möjliga roller de spelar i tumörmikromiljön (TME). CAF utsöndrar och deponerar regelbundet material för att skapa den strukturella extracellulära matrixen (ECM), som kan påverka signalering mellan en rad olika komponenter. Vi har påvisat att CAF utsöndrar ett mycket specifikt kondroitinsulfat, som inte finns i normal vävnad utanför moderkakan. Avsättningen av onkofetalt kondroitinsulfat (ofCS) visade sig öka när cancern fortskrider. En betydelsefull aspekt är att detta möjliggör användandet av ett rekombinant malariaprotein, rVAR2, som uteslutande binder till ofCS, för att på så sätt kunna leverera läkemedel till specifika tumörområden och därmed minska onödiga toxiska effekter på friska normala celler.

Sammanfattningsvis beskriver dessa studier ett flertal aspekter av tumörer och dess mikromiljö. Vi belyser svårigheten att behandla cancerpatienter då deras fysiologiska särdrag och tumörernas unika karaktärsdrag leder till en stor variation av behandlingens effekt. Vi framhåller den fortsatta strävan efter att finna skräddarsydda cancerbehandlingar inklusive kombinationsterpier på individnivå med hjälp av molekylära signaturer för att ytterligare förbättra egenskaperna hos för närvarande använda behandlingar.

Abstract

Therapy is the often-used treatment for cancer patients, even those that undergo resection surgery. While milestones have been surpassed throughout the decades for a number of cancer types, there are those that comprise of characteristics limiting effectiveness of treatments. For these, such as some breast and pancreatic cancers, other pursuits must be explored to identify avenues for beneficial therapies.

In this study, we explore mechanisms in breast cancer cells that potentially lead to recurrence. Alterations in both COMP and the STRIPAK complex are able to further affect cellular processes leading to recurrence capability in different ways. Over-expression of COMP leads to activation of Notch which affects both Wnt/ β -catenin and AKT pathways, already affected by COMP. The resulting effect is the rise in stem-like cells within the COMP-overexpressing population, able to propagate further even when in limited quantities. Similarly, depletion in the STRIPAK component STRIP1 affects activation of GCKIII kinases and cell cycle disruption through elevated expression of cyclin dependent kinase inhibitors p21 and p27, enhanced levels of which lead to a protective effect from therapeutic treatments and increased proliferation. Both of these altered proteins lead to the eventual ability of cancer cell recurrence.

The tumour microenvironment (TME) contains several other cell types apart from cancer cells which play a role not only in the regulation of the environment but in response to treatments. Cancer associated fibroblasts (CAFs) are vital in their role to affect the TME through manipulation of the structural components and through secreted factors. In attempting to understanding ways to gauge therapeutic response to treatment, a 3D coculture model was established for quick, high throughput analysis of treatment on CAF functionality and subsequent effect on invasion capability. As a component of the TME, a highly specific chondroitin sulfate was investigated as a likely drug target for the purposes of stromal targeting within breast and pancreatic cancers. Through high specificity, targeted treatment can overcome the unfortunate side effects to normal tissue.

In this compiled work, we elaborate on the effect of protein expression alterations and their resulting effect on recurrence capability of cells. We explore signalling alterations resulting in cancer stem cells as well as cell cycle arrest and cell fate determination. Other TME components are investigated for the purpose of antistromal therapy as a method to bypass the desmoplastic reaction within certain tumour types.

Background

Cancer was generally seen as a disease of old age, but over the decades has been more commonly known to affect millions of individuals regardless of age or gender. Cancer has a number of hallmarks it must obtain throughout tumour development that describe its complex nature¹. The order in which these hallmarks are obtained is not vital to development and can therefore vary. Importantly, cells must be able to proliferate to a higher degree than they normally would; with this comes the need to resist growth suppressors and cell death signals. As cancer cells will continually replicate, they will require nutrients, either from nearby blood vessels or altering metabolic pathways when vessels are absent. Through multiple rounds of replication, there is a high probability of cells obtaining mutations. These changes allow the cells to evade the immune system and enhance survival. Eventually, cancer cells begin to invade into surrounding tissue and metastasize to other parts of the body¹.

Breast cancer is the most common type of cancer seen in women worldwide. Annually in the U.S., breast cancer accounts for 30% of diagnosed cancers in women, with 1 in 8 women likely to develop invasive breast carcinoma in their lifetime². In Sweden during 2019, roughly 8,300 women were diagnosed with breast cancer³. Development of breast cancer can be, in some cases, resulting from a genetic predisposition, but despite this, it serves to allow for early detection and prevention^{4, 5}.

Breast cancers arise from either the lining of the epithelium surrounding the ducts or the lobules that provide the ducts with milk, known as invasive ductal carcinoma and lobular carcinoma, respectively⁶. Breast cancer can be further divided into several subtypes dependent upon expression of hormonal receptors, leading to varying treatments and survival for each. The markers for breast cancer are: estrogen receptor (ER), progesterone receptor (PR), and human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2), while simultaneously considering the proliferative ability of the cells using Ki67^{7, 8}. In terms of outcomes and prevalence, the luminal subtypes are the most common, accounting for approximately 65-75% of patients. Both luminal subtypes express ER and PR receptors while the Luminal B subtype can express HER2 and Luminal A does not. In terms of patient outcome, the luminal subtypes have the best outcome, Luminal A more so than Luminal B due to the high proliferation in the latter. The HER2 enriched subtype accounts for around 10% of patients and has a poor outcome. This subtype only expresses the HER2 receptor

and is highly proliferative. The triple negative (TNBC) or basal-like subtype, not expressing ER, PR, or HER2, accounts for around 15% of patients and generally has the worst outcome with high proliferation. Due to the variations between the subtypes, this would also mean that the therapy used differs, with Luminal subtypes receiving endocrine therapies, the HER2 enriched receiving a HER2 targeted therapy, and the triple negative receiving chemotherapy.

Pancreatic cancer is a less common type of cancer, with roughly 3% of diagnosed cancers estimated for this year in the U.S for men and women². However, it accounts for 8% of cancer related deaths for both men and women. In Sweden, pancreatic cancer accounts for 3.4% of diagnosed cancers, roughly 2100 individuals, and 8.3% of cancer related deaths, roughly 2000 individuals⁹.

Pancreatic cancer is known for its poor survival rate and lack of viable therapeutic options for most patients^{10, 11}. Generally, there are no outward symptoms of the disease and therefore diagnosis happens at later stages than in other types of cancer, to the point where most have already started to metastasize. Only about 20% of patients are diagnosed with a resectable tumour. The initiation cells of pancreatic cancer defines which type it becomes, as the pancreas performs both endocrine and exocrine functions, these are the main types which are found: ductal tumours and neuroendocrine tumours¹². Approximately 90% of pancreatic cancers are those formed from the cells that are responsible for its exocrine functions, ductal adenocarcinomas. While there may not be a great incidence of pancreatic cancer, it has a roughly 8% 5-year survival rate.

Pancreatic ductal adenocarcinomas (PDAC) have the characteristic of being highly stiff tumours, containing a large amount of extracellular matrix (ECM) composed of collagens and hyaluronan¹¹. Due to the stiffness of the tissue, there is a collapse of vasculature, leading to hypoxic compartments within. However, even with the loss of vasculature and typical nutritional sources, the tumour thrives. The development of PDAC takes a very typical route that includes pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasms (PanINs). These early-stage precursors of PDAC have varying grades of complexity within them, known as PanIN I-III, PanIN III being carcinoma *in situ*^{13, 14}. Once progressed through the PanIN stages, the tumour begins its invasion of local tissue. Often times, pancreatic cancer will metastasise, with typical regions being the liver, lungs, and/or peritoneum.¹⁵

Pancreatic cancers majoritively contain *KRAS* mutations which are considered the initiating and maintenance factor, with roughly 90% of patients containing this mutation. This allows for the initiating steps of PanINs and to some degree, the transformation to carcinoma in situ¹⁶⁻¹⁹. Roughly 50 – 80% of pancreatic cancers contain a secondary, inactivating mutation of either *TP53*, *SMAD4*, or *CDKN2A*. These mutations lead to increased aggressiveness of the tumours and help drive progression.

Stemness Altering Pathways

Over the years, there have been several theories to explain the initiation of cancer in patients but two models stand out as those that best explain the process, the hierarchical model and the stochastic model. The hierarchical model describes how the population of cells within the tumour are considered to be a heterogenous mixture wherein roughly less than 1% of cells would have tumour-initiating capabilities^{20, 21}. These cells would have the traditional characteristics known to stem cells: self-renewing capability, clonal tumour initiation capacity, enhanced evasion from the immune system, phenotypic plasticity, and resistance to both chemotherapy and apoptosis. In the hierarchical model, tumour initiation arises from the resulting immune evasion of a subset of cells leading to tumour formation. This also describes the ability of cancers to recur in patients after treatment^{20, 21}. The stochastic model states that all tumour cells are homogenous in their equal characteristic ability to initiate, maintain, and promote tumour growth. Differences between the cells arise from the internal and external signals that the cells receive. Eventually, the differences in signalling allow certain cells to gain oncogenic mutations, initiating cancer²¹. Another model describes the ability of cells to be reprogrammed and revert back, or retro-differentiate, into a stem-like phenotype. This model would describe an intermingling of both the hierarchical and stochastic models, highlighting the importance of signalling factors within the tumour and the resulting effects it can have on survival.

There have been several methods developed in order to identify stem cells within different organs and tissue. For example, well-known markers of breast cancer stem cells are CD44^{high}/CD24^{low}, but this is not entirely viable for all breast cancer cell lines as, for example, the MDA-MB-231 cells naturally have a high CD44 expression. Other markers for stemness include: NANOG, OCT4, SOX2, CD133, ALDH1, CD13, CD90, and CD45²². The benefit of specific markers for stemness is for the possibility of targeting these specific cells as the initiators of cancer and mediators of recurrence²².

Notch Pathway

The Notch family of proteins, consisting of Notch 1, 2, 3, and 4, function as transmembrane receptors which are able to respond to five Delta-Serrate-Lag (DSL) type ligands (Delta-like 1, 3, 4, and Jagged 1, 2)^{23, 24}. Notch proteins play a significant role in development of numerous tissues. In the breast, Notch is responsible for alveolar development, maintenance of luminal cell fate, and prevention of uncontrolled basal cell proliferation during pregnancy^{23, 25}. In the pancreas, Notch is responsible for endocrine cell differentiation, maintenance of endocrine precursor cells, and control of epithelial branching^{23, 26}. In other tissue,

Notch is able to regulate cell adhesion and proliferation, maintain stem cells, and affect immune cell development²⁷⁻²⁹.

Activation of Notch requires two cells to interact with one another, their ligand and receptors working in trans. After having received a signal from its ligand, the intracellular domain of Notch localizes to the nucleus to form a transcriptional activator complex in order to affect genes of differentiation, proliferation, and apoptotic programs, thus allowing Notch and its ligands play a role in cell fate determination. The mechanism of action for Notch proteins is as follows: when bound to a ligand, tumour necrosis factor- α -converting enzyme (TACE/ADAM17) is able to extracellularly cleave the protein, allowing for the notch extracellular domain (NECD) to be endocytosed by the signalling cell and a final intracellular cleavage site to be exposed. For complete activation, gamma-secretase cleaves the membrane bound fragment, intracellularly, releasing the intracellular domain (NICD) which then localizes to the nucleus. In the nucleus, the NICD interacts with CBF1/Suppressor of Hairless/Lag-1 (CSL) to allow for DNA binding and transcriptional activation of various genes^{23, 24, 30}.



Figure 1. Notch pathway. Notch activation begins with interaction with a ligand. This interaction allows for ADAM17 cleavage of the extracellular domain (NECD), which will be endocytosed into the signalling cell with the activating ligand and degraded. Cleavage of the NECD exposes the final intracellular cleavage performed by γ -secretase. The unbound intracellular domain (NICD) then localises to the nucleus to act as a co-receptor for transcription of numerous genes.

The NICD can be regulated by modifications such as phosphorylation, ubiquitylation, hydroxylation and acetylation. These processes affect Notch by inhibiting its ability to transcriptionally induce other genes and decreasing its half-life^{31, 32}. Notch itself can also regulate its own activity, being able to inhibit its cis receptors²³. Notch target genes consist of genes from the hair and enhancer of split-

related (*HES*) family, *PIK3CA* (PI3K), *AKT*, *CCND1* (cyclin D1), *CDKN1A* (p21), and *CDKN1B* (p27)³³.

As mentioned, Notch proteins play a role in the developmental process and their mutation leads to an assortment of diseases²³. In cancer, the Notch family proteins have already been discovered to play a significant role, affecting progression and tumorigenesis both as a tumour-promotor and as a tumour-suppressor^{34, 35}. Notch 1 was found to be constitutively active in acute lymphoblastic leukemia (T-ALL) due to chromosomal translocation, causing the malignant phenotype³⁶. Notch 1 and 4 have both been linked to the initiation of breast cancer in mouse and human cells in vitro^{37, 38}. Notch 1, along with its receptor Jagged 1, has been linked to poor prognosis in a variety of cancers, including breast cancer³⁹. Notch 3 has been shown to affect the development of ErbB2-negative (HER2) breast cancer tumours⁴⁰. Constitutive activation of Notch, in vitro, has been shown to cause a 10-fold increase in the quantity of mammospheres formed, which similarly could be inhibited with a Notch 4 inhibiting antibody or with gamma-secretase⁴¹. In bladder cancer, Notch has been found to be inactivated in roughly 40% of patients, where activation was also shown to supress proliferation⁴². Notch 1 deletion in mouse models has additionally been shown to spontaneously develop basal cell carcinoma⁴³. The interchanging role of Notch signalling within cancer exposes its significance in cells and the surrounding environment.

PI3K/AKT Pathway

The PI3K/AKT pathway is known to affect a large variety of proteins, being able to affect proliferation, cell cycle, and cell-fate⁴⁴⁻⁴⁸. Three isoforms of AKT exist, though mainly AKT1 and AKT2 are prevalent within cells. AKT contains two phosphorylation sites that allow for its activation, Thr308 and Ser 473, both of which require phosphorylation for complete activation of AKT⁴⁵. Activation of AKT can occur from signals due to nutrients, growth factors, or hormones from receptors such as: receptor tyrosine kinase (RTK), cytokine receptors, and integrins ⁴⁹. Once a signal is received, stimulation of phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase (PI3K) activated, PI3K phosphorylates phosphatidylinositol (4,5)-Once occurs. biphosphate (PIP₂) which becomes phosphatidylinositol (3,4,5)-triphosphate (PIP₃). PIP₃ then recruits AKT to the cell membrane where it can be negatively regulated by phosphoinositide-dependent kinase-1 (PDK1)^{45, 48}. Phosphatase and tensin homolog (PTEN) is able to regulate PI3K's ability to phosphorylate PIP₂ along with PP2A phosphatase inhibition of AKT providing the ability for further regulation of AKT⁵⁰. PI3K is often amplified and/or mutated in cancers and therefore, can play a role in alterations in AKT activation during cancer.



Figure 2. AKT pathway. Simplified overview of activation of AKT beginning with receptor activation though receptor tyrosine kinase, cytokine rectptors, integrins, and others. PI3K activation, due to receptor signal, leads to PIP₃ formation and recruitment of AKT to the cell membrane. Activation of AKT is performed by PDK1. AKT can affect survival, protein synthesis, proliferation, and other processes. Altering of proliferation can occur through inhibition of GSK3β or direct inhibition of CKIs p21 and p21. PTEN can inhibit PIP₃ function and regulate AKT.

In many cancers and other malignancies, AKT is generally found to be overactivated, likely being the cause of the malignancy⁵¹. This hyperactivation was first discovered in ovarian cancer where it was found in a subset of cell lines, eventually being linked to a more aggressive, undifferentiated form⁵²⁻⁵⁴.

As a key player in signal transduction pathways, AKT is known to affect several processes. Overexpression and overactivation of AKT are able to enhance growth factor related signalling within cells. Cell proliferation can be altered by AKT through induction of cytoplasmic localisation of cyclin dependent kinase inhibitors (CKIs) p21 and p27 as well as through phosphorylation and inhibition of GSK3β to prevent cyclin D1 degradation^{51, 55-57}. AKT can also inhibit/inactivate Bad and procaspase 9, proapoptotic factors, leading to enhanced cell survival and prevention of stress-induced apoptosis. AKT can affect angiogenesis, the replicative potential of cells, and invasion and metastasis⁴⁴. Through its general overactivation in cancers, the belief that targeting AKT would be a viable target for therapy may not work for all cancer types. In hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC), multiple deletion of AKT isoforms in mice led to rapid mortality and loss of one isoform led to spontaneous development of HCC and increased metastasis⁵⁸. With AKT's ability to interact with other vital pathways, its alteration is central to the resulting functions of cells.

Wnt/β-catenin Pathway

Wnt is a conserved pathway that plays a role in development, differentiation, and self-renewal capabilities of stem cells. Wnt was discovered in *Drosophila melanogaster* where it affects the developmental patterning processes^{59, 60}. The canonical Wnt pathway contains β -catenin, which responds to signals from the presence of Wnt. In the absence of a Wnt signal, β -catenin is phosphorylated in a complex with axis of inhibitor 1 (Axin), adenomatous polyposis coli (APC), and GSK3 β , being able to regulate the cytosolic concentration of β -catenin through ubiquitination-dependent proteasomal degradation. In the presence of a Wnt signal, the receptor Frizzled releases Dishevelled, which inhibits GSK3 β , thereby releasing β -catenin from the complex where it is then able to localize to the nucleus. Here, it interacts with other transcription factors, leading to the activation of target genes^{30, 61-63}.



Figure 3. Wnt pathway. Activation of β -catenin requires a Wnt signal. In the absence of this signal, β -catenin is phosphorylated by GSK3 β , leading to proteasomal degradation. In the presence of a Wnt signal, the phosphorylation of β -catenin is inhibited and it is then released from its complex, allowing for nuclear localisation and binding to transcriptional factors leading to activation of target genes.

Transcriptional targets of Wnt signalling are numerous and include: *CDKN2A*, *CD44*, *HES1*, *JAGGED1*, and *NOTCH2*⁶⁴. In cancer, Wnt/ β -catenin is found to be activated in roughly 50% of breast cancer patients and is correlated to poor survival in several other cancer types^{65, 66}. In colorectal cancer it has been found to function as a tumour promotor⁶⁶. Increased Wnt signals, with Notch dependence, have been shown to initiate an oncogenic transformation in breast epithelial cells⁶⁷. In

hepatocellular carcinoma, Wnt/ β -catenin and Notch3 were found to be inversely related, together being able to affect stemness⁶⁸. The Notch ligand, Jagged1, is a downstream target of Wnt/ β -catenin and is therefore subject to regulation of Notch, through Jagged1, by Wnt/ β -catenin⁶⁹. As a downstream target of AKT, GSK3 β , and thereby the Wnt/ β -catenin pathway, can be regulated through AKT. These intertwined pathways hold a significant role in cell fate determination.

Stemness and Cancer

All cells of the body originate from a small population of cells, stem cells. These cells are able to renew themselves and propagate into all the cells found in the varying tissue and organs within the body⁷⁰. During embryonic development, the pathways above play a vital role in shaping cells to their eventual outcomes. Specifically, Notch plays a role in the fate determination of cells through control of differentiation⁷¹. In animal studies, loss of Notch during embryogenesis lead to accelerated neuronal differentiation, deficiencies in hematopoietic stem cell generation, and abnormalities in vasculature formation and remodelling⁷²⁻⁷⁴. AKT plays a larger role in cell survival and promoting growth where it mediates anti-apoptotic signals⁷⁵. Mouse models with knockouts (KO) of *AKT* isoforms display abnormal embryonic development⁷⁶. Wnt is similarly responsible in cell fate through effects on cell differentiation. Enhanced Wnt signalling leads to osteoblast differentiation while decreased signalling leads to chondrocyte differentiation⁷⁷.

Cancer cells and stem cells share some similarities in that they have some selfrenewal capabilities and clonal expansion, however, stem cells do so in a highly regulated system with normal cells as an outcome while cancer cell expansion results in abnormal DNA alterations⁷⁸. However, populations of cancer stem cells have been discovered acute myeloid leukemia, breast cancer, and glioblastomas^{79-⁸¹. As described above, the Notch, AKT, and Wnt pathways are found to be dysregulated in many cancers and with their role in traditional stem cells, it is likely to conclude that they similarly play a role in cancer stem cells as well⁸².}

Cell cycle

The cell cycle is quite obviously an important process in the cell allowing for proliferation and continual survival. It is a highly conserved and regulated process that is meant to ensure correct replication of genetic material for avoidance of aberrations⁸³⁻⁸⁵. The cell cycle is divided up into four phases, G1, S, G2, and M, each with required levels of cyclins and cyclin dependent kinases (CDKs); G0 designates a cell not within the cell cycle. Much of what is known about the cell cycle began through studying this regulatory process in yeast where only one CDK-like protein exists^{86, 87}. In mammalian cells, there are numerous cyclins that oscillate throughout the cell cycle, interacting with CDKs to play important roles during each phase in order to continue progressing through the cycle. CDKs are serine/threonine kinases that are activated through phosphorylation at different points within the cycle; for example, cdk1 phosphorylation at the threonine 161 allows for kinase activity⁸⁸.

G1 is a gap phase where the cell prepares for synthesis of DNA. Here, the cell verifies the need for repair prior to continuing through the cycle. S phase denotes the point at which DNA synthesis occurs. G2 is another gap phase within the cycle. At this phase, the cell prepares for the process of division. M phase denotes mitosis, the process where replicated chromosomes are separated to eventually form two daughter cells. Importantly involved in the cell cycle are regulation points, which are found to occur during the gap phases of the cycle, G1 and G2. Key to these regulation points are CKIs. Two families of CKIs exist within cells: Cip/Kip family, consisting of p21, p27, and p57 (CDKN1C), and the INK4 family, consisting of p16 (CDKN2A), p15 (CDKN2B), p18 (CDKN2C), and p19 (CDKN2D). Both of the CKI families are able to affect the G1 checkpoint while only the Cip/Kip family can affect the G2 checkpoint.



Figure 4. The Cell Cycle. The dynamic process of the cell cycle indicating the change in concentration of important cyclins during each phase of the cell cycle. Below indicates the two regulating points found during the gap phases and the further regulation based on the cyclin dependent kinase inhibitor families Cip/Kip and INK4.

Type D cyclins are induced when cells are first stimulated to enter the cell cycle from G0⁸⁹. These cyclins then associate with and activate cdk4 and 6 for regulation in G1. Important in the G1 checkpoint is the retinoblastoma tumour suppressor protein (RB) and its interaction with E2F transcription factors. RB is able to bind to E2F and inhibit its transcriptional activation capability. Hyperphosphorylation of RB by cyclin/CDK complexes allows for the release of E2F and transcriptional activation of proteins involved in later stages of the cell cycle⁹⁰. Notably, the CKI p21 can play a role in the regulation of E2F by inhibition of cyclin/CDK complexes that phosphorylate RB⁹¹. From E2F's activation cyclin E and cdk2 associate with one another to maintain the hyperphosphorylation of RB for transition from G1 to S phase⁹².

The CKI p21 plays a major role in the cell cycle as part of the regulator family capable of arresting the cycle during both gap phases. The functional capability of p21 is dependent upon its nuclear localisation and can be altered through phosphorylation. There are 5 major sites of phosphorylation on p21: T57, S130, T145/S146, S153, S160⁹³. The T57 site is phosphorylated by GSK3β, likely

responsible for ubiquitination and subsequent degradation of p21⁹⁴. The T145/S146 site is phosphorylated by AKT, where T145 is preferred. When this point is phosphorylated, p21 loses its ability to bind to proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA) and becomes localised to the cytoplasm. This prevents p21 from its cell arrest functions, allowing for uncontrolled cell proliferation⁹⁵. From its compartmental localization p21 can also bind to other proteins apart from cyclins and CDKs⁹³.

Cyclin A accumulates at the G1/S transition and is maintained throughout S phase where it associates with both cdk 1 and 2. There are indications that cyclin A can interact with DNA, likely involved in regulating the replication of genetic material⁹⁶. Loss of cyclin A2 and cdk2 have been shown to impair tumour cell proliferation in murine models of liver tumorigenesis⁹⁶. Cyclin B/cdk1 activation drives the cell through its second gap phase, G2. However, there is no direct correlation of cyclin B/cdk1 with DNA for regulation of repair. In this phase, other proteins such as ataxia telangiectasia mutated (ATM) and AMT- and Rad3-related (ATR), are responsible for detection of DNA damage and inhibition of cell cycle progression^{84, 97}. Drugs can also affect the cell cycle due to loss of required components for further phases. Nocodazole disrupts microtubule function, triggering the regulation point and arrest of the cell cycle⁹⁸. Following mitosis, exit from the cell cycle is caused by the degradation of cyclins A and B, transitioning once again to G1.

In cancer, several of these cell cycle components are generally found to be altered. Cyclin D translocation has been linked to parathyroid adenomas and B-cell lymphomas^{99, 100}. Alterations in cyclin D have also been shown in breast and colorectal cancers and in neuroblastomas¹⁰¹⁻¹⁰³. While few alterations in p21 exist, it is likely affected in cancer due to its regulation by the tumour suppressor p53^{104, 105}. As one of the most highly mutated genes in human cancers, p53, which was first discovered in complex with simian virus 40 (SV40) large T-antigen, was observed to be in abundance in several tumours but not in normal tissue^{106, 107}. Wild-type p53 functions to determine cell fate by inhibiting cell cycle progression, inducing senescence, or promoting apoptosis¹⁰⁸⁻¹¹⁰. Mutant forms of p53 can vary in their functions, being able to promote cancer as a 'gain-of-function' (GOF) mutation while others lose their tumour suppressing capability as a 'loss-of-function' (LOF) mutation^{111, 112}. Generally, these mutations lead to a loss of control of p53, inhibiting its ability to arrest the cell cycle through p21, and the failure to repair DNA damage.

Signalling

Often times in malignancies, there is an initiating mutation or alteration in cells that leads to a cascade of effects resulting in the modification of 'normal' characteristics and function of the cells. These effects on the cells, whether overexpression or depletions of proteins, can develop into a more aggressive form. Understanding these modifications can lead to comprehending the mechanisms involved and ways to combat them.

Cartilage Oligomeric Matrix Protein

Cartilage Oligomeric Matrix Protein (COMP), also known as thrombospondin 5 (TSP5), is a pentameric molecule mainly found in cartilage and bone tissue¹¹³⁻¹¹⁷. COMP, likely discovered in 1984 but confirmed in 1992, was found to be a 'bouquet' of five identical arms containing four epidermal growth factor domains, eight thrombospondin type III domains, and a globular C-terminus, all held together through an N-terminus coiled-coil structure^{118, 119}. As an extracellular component itself, COMP interacts with other ECM proteins, mainly several types of collagens, to aid in matrix assembly through interaction with one another or with the cell surface. COMP is known to also interact with the complement system, dealing with innate immunity, through the alternative pathway while inhibiting the classical and lectin pathways^{117, 120}.

Mutations of COMP are known to cause pseudo achondroplasia (PSACH), multiple epiphyseal dysplasia (MED), and other disorders^{113, 121-124}. COMP has mainly been studied in skeletal conditions where it has been used as a diagnostic marker of osteoarthritis¹²⁵⁻¹²⁷. COMP is also believed to share characteristics of other TSPs¹¹⁹. TSP1 has been shown to affect cell adhesion by functioning as a molecular bridge, can promote macrophage recognition of apoptotic cells, and inhibit angiogenesis¹²⁸. TSP1 and 2 have likewise been shown to Notch 3 and Jagged 1, where only TSP2 is able to enhance this interaction¹²⁹.

COMP does not have a significant amount of background investigations in relation to cancer. It has been shown to be overexpressed in HCC while generally low or not expressed in normal livers¹³⁰. Previously, work with COMP was able to demonstrate that high levels were present in roughly 20% of breast cancer patients, regardless of subtype, through immunohistochemical (IHC) stainings of two patient cohorts¹³¹. As an ECM protein, COMP was expectedly found in the stroma in varying levels, but held no significance to patient survival. However, when looking at the levels in tumour cells, it was found that high levels of COMP correlated with a poor prognosis, leading to decreased survival and an increased chance of recurrence, indicating a role for COMP as a prognostic marker for breast cancer. COMP

overexpression was also linked to increased invasiveness of cells and resistance to apoptosis. Tumours formed from orthotopic implantation of COMP-overexpressing cells were found to have a number of enriched pathways including PI3K and Notch pathways¹³¹. COMP has also been shown to promote prostate cancer progression through increased invasion and alteration of calcium homeostasis¹³².

STRIPAK

The striatin-interacting phosphatase and kinase (STRIPAK) complex is a multicomponent functional unit that possesses many roles in a variety of cells and organisms¹³³⁻¹³⁶. The STRIPAK complex has also been shown to play a role in diabetes, heart disease, cerebral cavernous malformations, and cancer. The components of the STRIPAK complex include: PP2A phosphatase, striatins, germinal center kinases (GCKIII) (MST3/STK24, YSK1/SOK1/STK25, and MST4/STK26), cerebral cavernous malformation 3 (CCM3), and the scaffold proteins FAM40A/striatin interacting protein 1 (STRIP1) & FAM40B/STRIP2. Other varying STRIPAK complexes exist, involving core proteins such as sarcolemmal membrane-associated protein (SLMAP), the coiled-coil protein suppressor of IkB kinase- ϵ (IKK ϵ), known as SIKE, and Mob3/phocein^{137, 138}.



Figure 5. STRIPAK complex. STRIPAK complex consists of striatins, PP2A phosphatase, STRIP1/STRIP2, CCM3, and GCKIII family proteins (MST3, MST4, SOK1)

The PP2A phosphatase plays a major role, not only in the STRIPAK complex, but within the cell as a whole, being able to affect proliferation and differentiation. Being a key contributor to the cell, during the investigation of PP2A's binding partners, the STRIPAK complex was discovered¹³⁷. PP2A consists of trimer structure, containing the catalytic subunit PP2Ac, the scaffold subunit, PP2A A, and the regulatory subunit or B subunit, of which, the B''' family are the striatins. Through tandem affinity purification, STRIP1 was found to directly interact with both the catalytic and scaffold subunits of PP2A. Of note, PP2A was not found to
bind to any of the GCKIII family of proteins, CCM3, or STRIP2 in HEK293 cells. Further work into interacting partners revealed that STRIP1 also interacted with members of the GCKIII family, CCM3, and other proteins. Similarly, CCM3 had already been shown to interact with the GCKIII family¹³⁷.

The GCKIII family of kinases are part of a much larger family known as Ste20-like kinases. Some other GCK members are known to affect mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) signalling cascades¹³⁹. Others are known to regulate cytoskeleton organisation, apoptosis, and the cell cycle.

Not much work has been performed regarding the various STRIPAK components and human diseases. Inhibition of STK25 has been shown to reduce lipid depositions and improve insulin sensitivity in mouse models of type 2 diabetes while overexpression enhanced lipid accumulation, impaired skeletal muscles, and decreased endurance of mice^{140, 141}. MST4 overexpression has been correlated to increased proliferation and tumorigenesis in prostate cancer cell lines¹⁴². In yeast, *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*, a complex containing STRIP1/2 homolog (Far11) was able to affect the cell cycle leading go G1 arrest during pheromone response¹⁴³.

Previous work on the STRIPAK complex has described its effect on cancer cell migration through the activation of the GCKIII kinases which lead to increased aggressiveness¹³⁵. The work describes the role of STRIPAK components in mechanotransduction of breast cancer cells. Loss of STRIP1 and 2, denoted as FAM40A and B respectively in the work, affect the morphology of the cells through changes in actomyosin contractility and interaction with plasma membrane linker proteins. STRIP1 was identified to be an upstream regulator of MST3 and 4, while CCM3 was found to affect MST 3 and 4 localisation but not biochemical activity. STRIP1 depleted cells showed decreased movement speed compared to cells depleted of other STRIPAK components, but had increased migration capability, therefore increasing malignancy. During this investigation, it was discovered, but not reported, that depletion of STRIP1 altered the proliferation of cells.

Tumour Microenvironment

It has long been known that the environment in which tumour cells exist plays an important role in the characteristics and behaviours they portray¹⁴⁴⁻¹⁵⁰. The TME is composed of a large variety of cells, such as tumour cells, immune cells, fibroblasts, and structural components of the ECM. Even within these populations, cells can be identified with varying characteristics, expressing differing markers or perhaps expressing them at an altered level, which would eventually cause the cells to perform other functions. This creates heterogeneous niches within tumours. The TME is vital in the initiation process of cancer, altering the environment to allow for cancer cell survival and invasion into the local tissue. It collaborates with cancer cell signalling to provide for nutrition through blood vessel availability or removal of waste products of cells¹⁴⁷. It is essential to understand the role of the TME and its components within cancer to identify the best methods to overcome the disease.



Figure 6. Tumour Microenvironment. Overview of components within the tumour microenvironment (TME) including several cell types (immune, tumour cells, fibroblasts) and extracellular matrix (ECM) components.

There have been many studies performed in the past to identify the role of TME components. Effects from the TME can begin as simply as the pressure found within the space. Normal tissue generally is a softer environment than a dense tumour and therefore, cell morphology can be altered which may modify cell function. One such example is found through YAP and TAZ, transcriptional activators identified to be vital for tumour initiation and progression¹⁵¹. YAP and TAZ are found to be

inhibited in normal tissue but become induced upon tissue stiffening, which leads to enhanced cancer cell proliferation. But not only do the cancer cells become affected by the stiffening of the surrounding tissue through YAP and TAZ, CAFs can similarly be altered by YAP and TAZ through mechanosensing¹⁵². In CAFs, YAP depletion alters functionality through reduced contractility and focal adhesions. This resulted in decreased remodelling ability of CAFs which decreased cancer cell invasion. Platelet-derived growth factors (PDGF) have also been shown to play a vital role in the TME¹⁵³. In this study, PDGF-C within tumour cells was identified to enhance proliferation while simultaneously inducing recruitment of CAFs to the tumour. While these are only two of many examples, they exemplify the significance of signalling within the TME and between the inherent components.

Cancer Associated Fibroblasts

As one of the major components of the TME, CAFs play a significant role in shaping the function of the tissue and surrounding cells¹⁴⁵. CAFs originate from a variety of cell types including activation of resident fibroblasts, endothelial cells, pericytes, stellate cells, bone marrow-derived mesenchymal cells, or cancer cells themselves, resulting in subsets with varying functions^{148, 154, 155}. CAFs play a fundamental role in the structural composition and organisation within the TME through deposition and remodelling of ECM components. These ECM components, such as collagens, proteoglycans, and glycoproteins, aid in signalling between cells and can affect the interstitial pressure within the tumour, leading to eventual blood vessel collapse and rise in hypoxic regions^{156, 157}. The accumulation of CAFs within the TME is generally associated with a poor prognosis but CAFs are able to be both tumour promoting and tumour supressing^{152, 158-160}. For example, CAFs, when in co-cultures with bladder cancer cells, secrete interleukin 6 (IL6) and induce the cancer cells into epithelial to mesenchymal transition (EMT) which leads to enhanced growth and migration¹⁶¹. CAF-dependent production of cross-linking enzymes and ECM remodelling leads to tissue stiffening, which in turn, enhances invasiveness, prosurvival and -proliferative signalling in the cancer cells¹⁶²⁻¹⁶⁶. For the tumour supressing aspects of CAFs, when using PDAC mouse models for depletion of α smooth muscle actin (α SMA), a marker of myofibroblasts, it was identified that these mice resulted in more invasive, undifferentiated, and necrotic tumours compared to their non-depleted counterparts¹⁶⁷. This was believed to be due to the loss of collagen I and enhanced population of cancer stem cells from the tumours due to myofibroblast depletion. Similarly, when attempting to alter CAF signalling within tumours through depletion of sonic hedgehog (SHH) signalling, the resulting tumours were more aggressive, with increased proliferation and vascularity, leading to earlier initiation of tumours¹⁶⁸.

With the ascent of new techniques, like single cell RNA sequencing (scRNAseq), more insights into cells have come to light, and with this the uniqueness of CAFs

and the diversity of these cells¹⁶⁹⁻¹⁷¹. Within each cancer type, CAFs can be clustered into several populations with characteristics of myofibroblasts, immune CAFs, antigen-presenting CAFs, or even further segmented within these general subsets^{171, 172}.

Methods for Examining CAFs

CAFs obtain much of their role in the TME through interactions with the ECM and tumour cells¹⁷³. Due to this, traditional methods of studying cells, as are used with cancer cells, would not be entirely suitable when looking at the range of functionality of CAFs. There is a greater movement towards studying cells in a more typical environment that they would be subject to in patients, meaning a more three-dimensional environment and generally with at least two cell types¹⁷⁴. Cell derived matrices (CDMs), hydrogels, microfluidic devices, and other methods have been used to study the interaction of cells and ECM to replicate a more natural environment¹⁷⁵.

CDMs produced through CAF deposition, under the presence of ascorbic acid, provide a scaffold to mimic the ECM and study the varying structure¹⁷⁶. After ECM deposition is complete, generally taking 1-3 weeks, the CAFs can be removed from the developed matrix and, if desired, cancer cells can be subsequently added on the CDM surface to monitor their interactions and cellular behaviour.

Other types of co-culture systems with CAFs, cancer cells, and ECM have been used to study their interplay. Organoid cultures are often used to study stem cell properties. These cultures start out as cell aggregates that are then subjected to a matrix and growth factors to enhance its progression^{177, 178}. Direct co-culture methods with both CAFs and cancer cells have also been used to identify how stromal cells effect cancer cell drug response¹⁷⁹. The direct interaction allows for secretion of growth factors from both cell types to interact and affect the other. Similarly, indirect cultures are used to identify the effects of only secreted factors on a different cell type. Hydrogels are generally collagen rich gels with cells embedded within. CAFs used in combination with these hydrogels, prior to polymerisation, can be used to study contraction ability. This method takes roughly two weeks to allow for fibroblast contraction¹⁸⁰.

It is important to consider which of the many models is the best for specific investigation that will be performed. CDMs would be best for ECM remodelling studies while hydrogels can identify contractility effects as well as invasion ability of cells¹⁷⁵. However, with all these methods, it allows for an enhanced understanding of cancer cells, CAFs, the ECM, and their interaction with one another to affect progression.

Proteoglycans

Proteoglycans (PGs) are complex, post-translationally modified macromolecules found in the glycocalyx, a network of molecules that act as a barrier between cells and the TME¹⁸¹. Proteoglycans, and the other components of the glycocalyx, glycolipids and glycoproteins, play a role in the signalling between cells and the TME through receptor-ligand interactions and affecting the ability of cells to migrate. Within tumour stroma, there is an abundance of PGs, suggesting a role in tumour promotion^{182, 183}. At the cell surface, some PGs can act as co-receptors for activation of several other pathways such as Wnt.¹⁸⁴⁻¹⁸⁶

Glycosaminoglycans (GAGs) are side chains found on PGs, mainly comprised of glucuronic or iduronic acid and N-acetylglucosamine¹⁸⁷. GAGs are considered modifications to their PG cores and therefore express a high level of heterogeneity in their composition, length, and importantly, sulfation patterns. There are six types of GAGs that have been identified: heparan sulfate (HS), dermatan sulfate (DS), keratan sulfate (KS), chondroitin sulfate (CS), heparin (Hep), and hyaluronic acid (HA), all of which are sulphated except for HA¹⁸⁸. GAGs are synthesized in the Golgi, where they are modified by *O*-sulfotransferases, such as chondroitin sulfate N-acetyl-galactosaminyltransferase 1 (CSGalNAcT-1) for CS.

HS is the most abundantly studied GAG and is present in all cell types and tissues, where it acts as a regulatory molecule both in normal and pathological conditions. Proteoglycans containing HS are generally localised to the cell surface or within the basement membrane. Here, they are able to promote tumour growth, invasion, and metastasis, likely through interactions with secreted factors within the TME¹⁸⁹⁻¹⁹². CS can be classified by their sulfation patterns on their *N*-acetylgalactosamine and glucuronic acid components, leading to five types: CS-A with 4-O-sulfated residues, CS-C with 6-O-sulfated, CS-D with both 2-O- and 6-O-sulfated, and CS-E with 4,6-O-disulfated. CS-B, now known as DS, varies from the other CS due to the presence of iduronic acid rather than glucuronic acid and either 4-O-sulfated or 6-O-sulfated residues. These sulfations and, in particular, the pattern they are found in, enable GAGs and their PG cores to specific interactions¹⁹³.



Figure 7. Chrondroitin Sulfate subtypes. Depiction of chondroitin sulfate subtypes with indicated sulfation pattern. Adapted from Soares de Costa *et al.* 2017.

Regulation of expression of CS proteoglycans (CSPGs) has been correlated to both normal and pathological conditions¹⁹⁴. CS chains have been shown to maintain secreted factors within the ECM for sustained release, allowing for promotion of cell signalling^{195, 196}. CSPG4 is a known marker of pericytes and some tumour cells. Already in glioblastoma and melanoma, therapeutic targeting of CSPG4 is being used to inhibit proliferation and angiogenesis¹⁹⁷⁻¹⁹⁹. Similarly, targeting of CSPG4 was attempted in soft-tissue sarcomas. Here, it was identified that targeting and depletion of CSPG4 was dependent upon the developmental stage of the tumour. When targeting was performed prior to tumour development, the resulting tumours were larger. However, when targeting CSPG4 after tumour initiation, no changes in growth factor signalling were observed²⁰⁰. Conversely in pancreatic cancer, CSPG4 does not appear to have an effect on malignancy but was found to be a marker of hypoxia²⁰¹.

As the structure of PGs is not encoded genetically within cells, the GAG modifications on them elicit heterogeneity within the TME. This ability can be altered through the enzymes that allow for the addition of these chains and the *N*-acetylgalactosamine and glucuronic acid monomers. Loss of these enzymes, such as glycosyltransferases used to create the backbone of the GAG chain, results in post-natal lethality and chondrodysplasia in mice²⁰². Targeting of these enzymes for therapeutic purposes therefore is not a viable option as they have also been shown to play an important role in the brain during axon regeneration²⁰³.

Plasmodium falciparum

Malaria or *Plasmodium falciparum* is an infection that can severely affect pregnant mothers and lead to neonatal mortality^{204, 205}. *P. falciparum* displays a cell surface

ligand that is used for adhesion to placental tissue, *P. falciparum* erythrocyte membrane protein-1 (PfEMP1). Roughly 60 *var* genes encode these PfEMP1 proteins, one specific being VAR2CSA, which allows for binding to CS-A on the placental syncytiotrophoblast, an epithelial layer that separates the mother and fetal blood²⁰⁶⁻²⁰⁸. While CS-A chains can be found throughout the body, VAR2CSA binding is only found in placental tissue, indicating a variation in this type of CS-A^{209, 210}. This placental CS-A was associated with high proliferation and the ability to invade, characteristics common to cancer²¹¹.

Using a recombinant form of VAR2CSA, it was discovered that many cancers cell lines and cancer patient tissue contained this placental CS-A while having no reaction to any other normal tissue within the body, coining the term oncofetal chondroitin sulfate (ofCS)²¹². In a number of cell lines, recombinant VAR2CSA (rVAR2) bound to ofCS was found to inhibit cell adhesion through decreased phosphorylation of Src and Erk and decrease cell invasiveness²¹³. Due to its high specificity, exploitation of ofCS is believed to be a viable therapeutic target for cancer patients²¹⁴⁻²¹⁷. It has already been identified that of CS expression remained in high quantities after cisplatin-based neoadjuvant therapy in bladder cancer patients. This would allow a secondary targeting option for those patients that develop resistance to therapy²¹⁷. of CS detection through rVAR2 use has been shown to isolate circulating tumour cells (CTCs) in an EpCAM-independent manner, allowing for a greater, more varied set of CTCs captured, enhancing a non-invasive manner in which to detect, diagnose, and monitor patients²¹⁵. This method has already been used in the detection and isolation of CTCs in glioma patients²¹⁸. This previous work highlights the importance of ofCS in cancer and the benefits of exploring its presence and function in other types of cancer.

Therapy in cancer

As the decades have passed, incidence of cancer has increased with new and improved methods of detection²¹⁹. While this may seem detrimental, our understanding of cancer has similarly swelled, leading to enhanced therapies. Due to this, mortality rates overall have decreased for cancer patients. Although great strides have been made, there is still more work to be done.

Breast Cancer

When a patient is believed to have breast cancer, physical examinations are performed wherein a biological sample is taken and imaging can be performed. From this, clinicians and pathologists determine the origin cells, the stage, and presence of molecular receptors²²⁰⁻²²². As previously mentioned, breast cancer originates from the lobular cells or the epithelial lining of the ducts. The staging of breast cancer defines the size of the tumour, involvement of regional lymph nodes, and distant metastasis, leading to a TNM classification. Stage I consists of tumours up to 2 cm in size with no lymph node involvement. Stages II and III describe varying combinations of primary tumour size, either between 2 to 5 cm or larger than 5 cm, and lymph node involvement. Once the tumour has become distantly metastatic, it is considered stage IV²²³. As mentioned previously, molecular receptors for breast cancer include ER, PR, and HER2, as well as proliferation capability (Ki67). All this data together allows for clinicians to determine the best course of action for patients.

Clinically used Treatments

Treatment for breast cancer is dependent upon the pathological results. Options for patients include resection of the tumour, hormonal therapy, chemotherapy, immunotherapy, or radiotherapy. Patients presenting with stage I, II, or III cancers generally undergo neoadjuvant therapy in order to reduce tumour volume, allowing for roughly 80% of patients to be operable²²⁴. Stage IV cancer is considered incurable and patients are only provided with chemotherapy and palliative care²²⁵. Patients that are hormone receptor positive, ER and PR, and HER2 negative receive endocrine therapy, such as tamoxifen. In some cases, chemotherapy is used for these patients where adriamycin, cyclophosphamide, paclitaxel, and docetaxel are generally used in varying combinations. For HER2 positive patients, a HER2-targeted therapeutic is used, such as trastuzumab and pertuzumab, in combination with the above-mentioned chemotherapies. For TNBC patients, chemotherapy, radiotherapy, and immunotherapy are the treatment options for patients with non-resectable tumours²²⁶.

Recurrence Rates

Recurrence of cancer is an unfortunate phenomenon that often plagues patients. Generally, after having undergone treatments, these new tumours become resistant to any further treatment. While in the past, recurrence could have been attributed to lack of confirmation of negative margins when resecting tumours, more recently has been attributed to molecular subtypes and types of treatments administered after resection²²⁵. Overall, roughly 10% - 20% of patients develop local recurrence even after resection of stage I and II breast cancers. Recurrence rates are highest for patients with TNBCs, between 25 – 40%, and lowest for ER+/PR+/HER2-cancers²²⁷⁻²³⁰. Similarly, and expectantly, patients that had lymph node-positive breast cancer also had a higher rate of recurrence compared with node-negative patients^{231, 232}.

Researched Treatments

While currently used therapies have shown great strides in treatment of breast cancer, there are still side effects to these treatments, recurrence of cancer, and possible resistance to treatment upon recurrence. Because of this, investigations into more enhanced treatments must continue. Much of this work begins as in vitro investigations of singular cell lines, can become more advanced with threedimensional organotypic cultures, generally moves to in vivo mouse and cynomolgus monkey models, and finally develops into a proper clinical trial which involves patients. It is important, particularly for TNBC, with chemotherapy and radiotherapy are the only treatment options and having many side effects, to discover better treatment options with less harsh effects on patients. One study performed looked into sequential use of an inhibitor of CDKs and doxorubicin as a method to enhance the effect of the chemotherapeutic $drug^{233}$. The group describes the use of roscovitine, a pan-CDK inhibitor, to cause arrest of a larger population of cells at the G2/M phase. Use of doxorubicin, which inhibits the topoisomerase II enzyme involved in DNA damage response, following cell cycle arrest led to more DNA damage which leads to eventual cell death by apoptosis. When the combination was used in a breast cancer xenograft model, the combination similarly reduced tumour burden and enhanced survival²³³. Concentrations and durations of treatments can play a role in tumour response. Coupled with alterations of protein expression levels, chemotherapies can lead to undesired outcomes. In one study, p21 was identified as a marker of cell fate determination during drug treatments²³⁴. The level of p21 expression was said to determine whether cells would become senescent or proliferative after treatment and allotted recovery time. If levels of p21 were at the extremes, too high or too low, the cells would become senescent as is expected. However, at a median p21 level during drug treatment, named the 'goldilocks' zone, cells would become proliferative, indicating resistance to the drug²³⁴. Another study has shown that use of a drug, UNBS5162 increased apoptosis of cells in vitro and decreased AKT activation, which led to decreased proliferation, migration, and invasion of breast cancer cells²³⁵. As a major pathway in cell fate

determination, the PI3K/AKT pathway is often considered a target of therapies. One study has shown that in TNBC in particular, PI3K inhibitors enhanced wnt signalling through GSK3 β , thereby allowing cells to require resistance and having minimal effect on tumour growth. This effect was not seen on HER2 enriched tumours, where tumour volumes were decreased with use of the PI3K inhibitor GDC-0941²³⁶. These studies all show the progress that is being made in the field of therapeutics, the difficulties that arise, and ways that investigators are overcoming the issues. Only time will allow for further developments in the field, leading to enhanced patient survival.

Pancreatic Cancer

As mentioned previously, pancreatic cancer suffers from being generally diagnosed at later stages when patients have already progressed to a locally or distantly metastatic form¹¹. While most patients do not develop symptoms, it can be that some of the symptoms which patients present with are an indicator of where in the pancreas the tumour is located, either the head/neck which is located near the stomach and small intestine or the body/tail which is located near the spleen²³⁷. The location also indicates what structures would become affected when the tumour begins to spread. When the tumour has already spread to the surrounding tissue, it becomes more difficult to treat and ensure that no recurrence develops over time. Some general risk factors for developing pancreatic cancer include obesity, type 2 diabetes, and tobacco use, though these are factors for other types of cancers as well^{11, 237}. Only roughly 5-10% of pancreatic cancers can be attributed to genetic factors where some of the mutations involved include those in *STK11, BRCA1, BRCA2,* and *CDKN2A¹⁰*.

Clinically used Treatments

Treatment for pancreatic cancer is dependent upon the size of the tumour and the stage of metastatic spread^{11, 237}. For the 20% of patients with resectable tumours, neoadjuvant therapy is given at times, this includes those patients that are borderline resectable. After resection, additional chemotherapy is provided, a combination of gemcitabine and FOLFIRINOX (5-fluorouracil, folinic acid, irinotecan, and oxaliplatin). Treatment for locally advanced and metastatic patients is chemotherapy and, if necessary, radiotherapy. In some instances, for locally advanced patients, resection can become a viable option after chemotherapy.

Recurrence Rates

Pancreatic cancer patients have a general 5-year survival rate of roughly 7-8%¹¹. As previously mentioned, only 20% of patients are able to undergo resection of their tumours, increasing 5-year survival to 10-15%^{238, 239}. This would indicate an 85% recurrence rate in these patients.

Researched Treatments

As majority of patients are only provided with chemotherapy as treatment and the survival rate remains extremely low, new avenues need to be explored when combating pancreatic cancer. As a driver for pancreatic cancer, the alteration of KRAS is often believed to be a viable target. Along with several other genes, multigene targeting was tested in mouse models, resulting in decreased tumour growth after siRNA silencing of KRAS, XIAP, BCLXL, FLIP, MCL1L, and SURVIVIN²⁴⁰. Targeting KRAS has also been shown to lead to compensatory mechanisms for tumour survival²⁴¹. Using an inducible model of pancreatic cancer, investigators confirmed the dependence of the tumour upon mutant Kras by removal and subsequent decrease of tumour burden. However, when mice regained doxycvcline, used to initiate oncogenic Kras, roughly 70% of mice presented with recurrent tumours. These tumours presented differently from the primary, having more mesenchymal-like morphology and increased Yap1, leading to increased aggressiveness of tumours. Even with loss of oncogenic Kras, Yap1 enhanced tumours were able to continue growth²⁴¹. It is important to consider all the underlying mechanisms involved as cells have compensatory pathways in order to maintain homeostasis in normal conditions. As pancreatic tumours are stiff from high ECM content, resulting in loss of vasculature and increased hypoxia, tumour cells are required to find new ways to obtain necessary nutrients to maintain survival. One of these mechanisms is autophagy, degrading cellular components to be recycled and used as nutrients. To combat this, inhibition of autophagic processes is considered as a combination treatment. One study describes the combination of ERK and autophagy inhibitors as a viable treatment option for reducing autophagic dependency of PDAC cells. While both loss of mutant Kras and ERK increased autophagy in cells, loss of ERK was shown to cause cells to become dependent. Therefore, when combining both ERK inhibition and an autophagic inhibitor, such as hydroxychloroquine, tumour volumes were greatly reduced²⁴². With the use of several chemotherapeutics, resistance to treatment rises within patients, likely resistance to gemcitabine. Studies have shown that key enzymes required for gemcitabine import and phosphorylation can affect sensitivity to the drug^{243, 244}. Other factors such as epithelial to mesenchymal transition and the TME have been linked to gemcitabine resistance as well²⁴⁵. Several ongoing clinical trials are aimed at combination therapies targeted towards DNA damage response, immunotherapy, tumour cell specific therapy, and the TME, listed in review 237 .

Stromal Therapy

Traditionally, therapy has been mainly aimed at targeting of the tumour cells. However, within the last couple of decades, therapies targeting other components have risen, such as immune checkpoint therapies which target the immune cells¹⁴⁷. In pancreatic cancer, stromal targeting has increased in popularity as an avenue to

explore further due to the highly desmoplastic reaction. The increased tissue stiffness, increased interstitial fluid pressure, and decreased vasculature all affect the ability of drugs to perfuse into the tissue and circulate within the tumour²⁴⁶⁻²⁴⁸. Therefore, finding mechanisms to reduce this would be the path forward. The following described will focus upon targeting the structural ECM and CAFs.

As an attempt to disrupt signalling in the TME, one study explored SHH pathway inhibition²⁴⁹. Using mouse models, treatment with the inhibitor IPI-926 with or without use of gemcitabine decreased the desmoplastic reaction within PDAC tumours, with reduced proliferation in α SMA+ fibroblasts. This was accompanied by increased numbers of CD31+ endothelial cells and increased vessel density within the tumours. As previously mentioned, CAFs and cancer cells affect one another through signalling pathways, allowing for changes to the TME to promote or suppress tumours. As an important mutagenic driver of not only PDAC but many other cancer types, p53 mutants are highly studied. Here, p53 status of cancer cells was able to affect CAF functionality, being able to 're-educate' CAFs to perform desired outcomes²⁵⁰. Hydrogels created with CAFs derived from tissue containing varying p53 mutational status were incubated in conditioned media from their original cultures, the other CAFs, or cancer cells with varying p53 status were analysed for remodelling. Gels created from the p53 LOF CAFs were greatly affected by conditioned media from the p53 GOF CAFs and cancer cells, indicating importance of secreted factors for signalling. Of the components found secreted in the conditioned media, HSPG2 or perlecan was found to be elevated and led to improved invasion. With a combination of HSPG2 KO and chemotherapy, tumour growth was delayed and survival increased in mouse models²⁵⁰. Another investigation of altered signalling is explored through the use of necuparanib, a heparin mimetic which can interact with several heparin-binding growth factors, chemokines, and other molecules²⁵¹. In this study, single doses and combinations of necuparanib and gemcitabine decreased spheroid size in 3D cultures as well as extended survival and decreased metastasis in mouse models.

When investigating new treatments for malignancies, an option is to repurpose clinically used drugs for other malignancies. As several treatments are already clinically relevant, drug concentrations and durations of treatments are already calculated. Tamoxifen is an estrogen receptor modulator used to treat breast cancer patients but its role in affecting other types of cancers is being explored. One study identifies a role of tamoxifen in reduction of hypoxia within PDAC leading to an increase in vascularisation²⁵². Use of tamoxifen on mouse models of PDAC led to downregulation of proteins involved in ECM organisation, cell adhesion, and wound healing and an upregulation of genes in vessel morphogenesis. Looking into more detail, it was discovered that hypoxia inducible factor 1 alpha (HIF-1A), a regulator of the cell's response to hypoxia, was reduced upon treatment. When using hydrogels, it was identified that tamoxifen altered fibrillar collagen diameter and length, collagen synthesis, and matrix remodelling through further alterations of

fibronectin and matrix metalloproteinase 2 (MMP-2). With all these effects, it appears that tamoxifen reduces the stiffness of the TME, allowing for vascularisation of tumours, which could lead to enhanced perfusion of treatments to the cancer cells²⁵². As reduction and alterations of structural ECM components, such as collagens and fibronectin, has shown promise for reduction of stiffness within PDAC tumours, this avenue is a highly sought-after goal. The richness of the PDAC ECM comes from a combination of several collagens, glycoproteins, and proteoglycans, of which, hyaluronan is highly prevalent²⁵³. HA is degraded by hyaluronidases; therefore, a recombinant human form was created, named pegvorhyaluronidase alfa (PEGPH20). In a previous study using xenograft mouse models of PDAC, PEGPH20 was shown to enhance tumour uptake, inhibit tumour growth, and decrease metastasis when used in combination with gemcitabine²⁵⁴. Phase I clinical trials indicated a dose tolerance for patients that was able to decrease HA serum levels, allowing for alterations in tumour perfusion similar to the mouse models²⁵⁵. Two phase Ib/II trials performed with PEGPH20 focused on its combination with currently relevant treatments, gemcitabine and FOLFIRINOX. In combination with gemcitabine, overall survival (OS) was increased, however the incidence of thromboembolic events was roughly 30%²⁵⁶. Unfortunately, the combination with FOLFIRINOX proved detrimental to patients, reducing their OS as toxicity was increased by the combination²⁵⁷. In a phase II study combining PEGPH20 and nab-paclitavel/gemcitabine in untreated metastatic patients, patients with HA-high tumours resulted in the greatest improvements with an increased OS, from 8.5 months to 11.5 months²⁵⁸. Finally, in a phase III, the continuation of the phase II, specialised with high-HA only metastatic PDAC patients, while response rate was improved. OS and progression free survival did not improve²⁵⁹. Consequently, PEGPH20 was discontinued as it failed to meet the primary endpoints. Despite this unfortunate outcome, there are still clear benefits towards targeting of the ECM within PDAC, however further study is required before a treatment can become clinically available.

Present Investigation

Cancer can be an extremely detrimental disease with years of involvement. While there have been great strides over the past decades in the field, there is still much to be learned and tackled in order to progress in all areas. Of the areas that needs more understanding, stromal-rich cancers, such as breast and pancreatic cancers, are common enough to affect thousands of individuals but also have a difficulty treating. For breast cancer, this is particularly true for the TNBC subtype, where no hormonal receptors are expressed. With the luminal and HER2 enriched subtypes, these receptors (PR, ER, and HER2) are the basis of some therapies. While there do exist some therapies that are being used for TNBC patients, 25 - 40% of patients develop recurrent tumours. Pancreatic cancers suffer from late diagnoses in patients, where tumours are generally found to be metastatic. These tumours do not respond well to currently used therapies due to decreased penetration from the desmoplastic reaction. Importantly, the role of the ECM and CAFs are important to identify viable ways to overcome a desmoplastic reaction. The currently aim of investigations now is to target the stromal environment first with subsequent use of traditional therapies. In this way, the ECM can be reverted back to its normal state and therapies are able to become effective for patients.

Paper 1

The most accepted belief for the reason for recurrence of breast cancer is due to cancer stem cells. These are cancer cell that carry specific characteristics in order to allow them to survive best and proliferate. There have been several theories in the past about how these stem cells arise in the system, but the theory is that these cells already exist in the tumour. The tumour itself is a heterogenous mixture of different cell types which can actually be divided further into smaller niche environments, each with their own combination of cell types in varying proportions, trying to provide a particular function. However, it does appear that even normal tumour cells can gain some of the characteristics of stem cells and be the cause of recurrence.

In **paper 1**, we encountered a unique set of circumstances that eventually led to the increase in cancer stem cell-like cells within cell populations both *in vitro* and *in vivo*. We look into breast cancer with an overexpression of COMP, an extracellular matrix protein that had been previously found to be upregulated in roughly 20% of

all breast cancers¹³¹. The aim of **paper** 1 was to understand the mechanisms involved during overexpression of COMP which led to increased invasiveness, resistance to apoptosis, and poor survival in patients, with relation to the increased expression of Notch pathway components. When these cells are implanted into immunocompromised mice at low quantities, they are still able to produce tumours while their non-overexpressing counterparts do not, indicating the ability of the cells to survive under stress conditions. Several other methods such as side population analysis and CSC marker expression were also used to confirm the higher presence of cancer stem cells in COMP-overexpressing cells.



Figure 8. COMP overexpression enhances CSC population. COMP-overexpressing cells, serially-diluted and injected into immunocomprimised mice, produced tumours when Mock control cells rarely produced. COMP-overexpressing cells similarly produced larger mammospheres, showing enhanced survival capability.

The overexpression of COMP resulted in an alteration in the Notch pathway, specifically, the upregulation and activation of Notch 3. After identification of the specific receptor, Jagged1, involved in Notch's activation, the role of COMP in this interaction was investigated. As COMP's traditional role in the ECM is as a scaffold to bring together components such as collagens, we hypothesised a similar role in aiding the interaction of Notch3 and Jagged1. To that end, we investigated the binding capability of all three proteins, COMP, Notch3, and Jagged1, to one another with a number of methods: proximity ligation assay (PLA), sandwich ELISAs, and co-immunoprecipitations. Most importantly was the addition of recombinant COMP into control cells as confirmation of COMP's direct role and not only the sustained alterations resulting from COMP overexpression. All of these methods confirmed the proximity and binding of the three proteins to one another.



Figure 9. COMP enhances Notch3 and Jagged1 interaction. Proximity ligation assays indicating the proximity and interaction of Notch/COMP, Jagged1/COMP, and Notch3/Jagged1.

Through investigating the interactions of Notch target genes and even those that affect its receptor, Jagged1, we identified Notch and COMP's ability to affect other signalling pathways like Wnt/ β -catenin and PI3K/AKT. Specifically, COMP-overexpressing cells contain more β -catenin within the cell as a whole and in the nucleus, confirmed with luciferase activation assay. Nuclear β -catenin and luciferase activation indicate further transcriptional activation of β -catenin target genes. When inhibiting Notch through γ -secretase inhibitor, DAPT, the activation of β -catenin was enhanced, indicating a role of Notch in β -catenin degradation. Similarly, when looking at the AKT pathway, we identified an altered state in COMP-overexpressing cells. In this case, AKT activation was decreased when compared to Mock cells with Notch seemingly inhibiting the activation.



Figure 10. Notch Activation and its Effect on Signalling Pathways. COMP-overexpressing cells alter β -catenin activation, with direct effect by Notch on its activation, and alter AKT pathway, by decreasing its activation similarly effected by Notch.

All together, these pathways play a vital role in proliferation, the cell cycle, and a plethora of other pathways, allowing for great effects on the function of cells. We have shown already that these COMP-overexpressing cells implanted into mice showed enhance tumour initiating ability at decreased cell populations. To complete our study, we probed into the altered state of Notch3 in tumours produced in transgenic mice with varying expression of COMP. In these spontaneously formed tumours, we confirmed the activation of Notch3 in COMP^{+/+} mice compared to COMP^{+/-} and COMP^{-/-} mice.



Figure 11. Notch Activation in MMTV-PyMT breast cancer model with varying COMP expression. Tumours from the MMTV-PyMT mouse model with varying expression of COMP were dissociated and probed for Notch3 expression.

In the end, the overexpression of COMP cause activation Notch3 which led to further activation and alterations in several key pathways within the cell that led to cells obtaining stem-like characteristics. This is an important finding in understanding the heterogeneity of cancer, the various cell modifications that can be found even within the same type of cancer, and the daunting task in attempting to identify the best approach to overcome it.

Paper 2

Paper 2 brings another aspect into the varying ways that cells can undergo change but eventually leading to a similar outcome as in **paper 1**. In this case, we take a look at the STRIPAK complex and, more specifically, the scaffold protein STRIP1/FAM40A, in breast cancer. We investigate the alterations caused by loss of STRIP1 and overactivation of GCK kinases, which had originally been shown to cause a lower proliferation than the loss of other STRIPAK components. The aim here was to identify the cause of the decreased proliferation with loss of STRIP1. We identified that this proliferation loss is related to G0/G1 arrest in STRIP1 depleted cells.



Figure 12. STRIP1 depletion alters prolfieration through cell cycle arrest. Flow cytometry analysis of cell cycle phases indicates increased population of cells within G0/G1 in STRIP1 depleted cells compared with cell depletion of all other STRIPAK components and control cells. Depletion of STRIP1 also decreases proliferation of cells compared to control cells.

This change of STRIP1 depletion was discovered to be due to the upregulation of the cell cycle inhibitors p21 and p27 but not associated with increased DNA damage in the cells, identified by decreased γ H2Ax. It was surprising when looking at an individual cell analysis, through immunofluorescence, that there was such a striking difference between a basal level of p21 and its overexpression, which is found in greater population in STRIP1-depleted cells. The difference is another confirmation towards the heterogeneity of cell populations within tumours.



Figure 13. STRIP1 depletion leads to nuclear overexpression of p21 in a subset of cells. Heterogenous expression of p21 was found to exist in all cell condition, with STRIP1 depleted cells containing a greater population. Overexpression of p21 was distinctly found to be nuclear only.

In an attempt to enhance the overall levels of p21 to confirm the larger p21 overexpression in STRIP1-depleted cells, we found a curious effect when the cells were subjected to therapy. From previous work, it had been identified that the level of p21 during the phase in which cells were subjected to therapeutics was able to determine whether cells would become senescent or proliferative²³⁴. In this work, it was shown that highly elevated and decreased levels of p21 both led cells to senescent fates after an allowed recovery time while median levels, labelled as 'the goldilocks zone', resulted in proliferative cells. In replicating the study found, it was seen that a low dosage of therapeutic drugs did not have the same effect on STRIP1-depleted cells and control cells. While these cells had been less proliferative than the control cells after therapy and an allowed recovery period. In the end, we confirmed that the elevated p21 and p27 levels were responsible for the protective effect towards therapy as depletion of both STRIP1 and p21 or STRIP1 and p27 rescued the increased proliferation to that of control cells.



Figure 14. STRIP1 depletion leads to increased proliferation following drug treatment and recovery. Cells were subjected to low dose therapeutics for 24 hours and allowed 96 hours of recovery time before proliferation analysis. STRIP1 depleted cells were found to be more proliferative than control cells, both subjected to treatment and recovery.

In this paper, we were able to demonstrate once again how an alteration of protein expression can affect the cell. Loss of STRIP1 and subsequent hyperactivation of the GCKIII kinases lead to an altered cell cycle and increased p21 levels. These levels then provide the cell with the ability to protect themselves, providing another opportunity for recurrence to occur when therapy does not affect all of the cell population.

Paper 3

It is not only the cancer cells that are important in the development of cancer. Therefore, the efficiency of therapies on the tumour would be dependent upon its effects to all the cells types found within. CAFs have always been a large component of the tumour environment, but the focus has always been on the tumour cells as the important factors. With work performed in the past years, it is clear that there is communication between cell types and given the heterogeneity of niches within a single tumour itself, it is likely that communication between CAFs, cancer cells, and any other cells, varies enough to allow for some niches to develop altered expression patterns leading to phenomena like increased stem like cells.

It has been postulated that the cause of the low efficacy of therapy in pancreatic cancer is due to the desmoplastic reaction within the tumour, causing a great amount of stiffness of the tissue and preventing penetration of drugs. Due to this, the belief for improving therapy is now to target the densely packed stroma in an attempt to decrease the amount of ECM and the pressure within the tumour, therefore allowing the current therapies that presently exist to be used afterwards and with an increased chance at having desired effects.

Paper 3 describes a far simpler and quicker method to be able to study effects on CAF functionality and even the effects its remodelling capability would have on cancer cell invasion. In short, rat tail collagen is extracted and prepared for further use. Multi-well plates are coated with BSA in order to aid the formed gels to contract uniformly without adherence to the well surface. The desired CAFs are prepared, counted, and then combined in a mixture of the previously prepared rat tail collagen, collagen neutralising buffer, and fetal bovine serum (FBS). It should be noted here that the cells may, prior to the addition to the mixture, have been subjected to either transient or stable modification, and the mixture could likewise contain basement membrane components, as Matrigel. The new solution is added to each well of the plate and allowed to polymerise. Once the gels polymerise, therapeutic drugs can be added to the media. ECM remodelling occurs over a 72-hour time period and analysis of the contraction is calculated as:

(%)Contraction =
$$100 \times \frac{(\text{well area} - \text{gel area})}{(\text{well area})}$$

For further investigation into the invasion capability of cells through the remodelled gel, the gels are placed on a mesh scaffold with an air-liquid interface and added cancer cells should be allowed up to 72 hours to invade into the gel. Analysis of invasion is calculated as:





Figure 15. Step-by-step approach to the mini-organo technique. Schematic guide to the mini-organo procedure. Extraction and preparation of collagen preceeds preparation of multi-well plates used for creation of gels. The gel solution is created with the desired cells, the extracted collagen, and other factors. The evenly plated out solution is allowed to polymerise before being left to become remodelled by the included cells. Further invasion analysis can be performed using a scaffold and providing a nutrient attractant using an air-liquid interface.

Extraction of rat tail collagen described in this method could similarly be purchased commercially with identical results, therefore reducing the time and resources even further for this method. The move towards smaller gels for contraction and remodelling benefits the decreased use of materials such as unique cell types, collagen, and drugs used. Of course, optimization is required as for all new methods with varying cell lines, but this similarly can be done in mass due to the miniaturized format of the method. Calculation of contraction ability is extremely simple and imaging the plate does not require complex equipment. Continuing on with the invasion analysis is similarly a shorter time span due to the size of the remodelled

gel. Therefore, allowing for quicker experiments and screening of any manipulations placed upon cells.

This method was validated using cell lines derived from KPC mouse model variants, previously described²⁶⁰, with mutant GOF p53 and LOF p53, which have varying degrees of aggressiveness. The inhibitors used similarly confirm the validity as these alter the mechanistic ability of CAFs to remodel their environment. The reproducibility of the model was confirmed by different laboratories using different collagen concentrations and cell quantities. All these provide proof of the stability of this enhanced method, allowing for reliable results.

Paper 4

Finally, we look into a highly specific protein modification that could be used as a drug target for therapy. Oncofetal chondroitin sulfate was found to be present only in the placenta in normal, non-malignant tissue. It was eventually found to also be present in cancer cells and tumour circulating cells. Due to its high specificity, it was immediately believed to have a higher purpose as a drug target. Therefore, in **paper 4**, we investigated ofCS in cells, with the aim of finding its presence in pancreatic cancer cells and tissue and a role it might play. During the investigation however, we took advantage of a small panel of mouse pancreatic cells, of which included cancer cells and CAFs. Confirmation of presence of ofCS was identified in cancer cells, but was surprisingly found in CAFs, identifying varying expression and localisation of ofCS within the cells. Not only was this a novel discovery of ofCS in CAFs, but it was also noted that CAFs secreted factors containing the ofCS modification. We further explored the effect of hypoxia and the p53 GOF mutation R172H, detecting increased ofCS expression under both stressors.



Figure 16. ofCS expression is affected by hypoxia and p53 status. Flow cytometry analysis of cells derived from two KPC mouse models. Cells were plated and grown in either normoxia (23% O₂) or hypoxia (1% O₂) for 72 hours. Cells were then probed with a recombinant VAR2 (rVAR2) for ofCS detection. Hypoxia, p53 mutational status, and cell type all appear to affect ofCS expression.

Understanding the desire to exploit the specificity of ofCS for therapeutic purposes, we were interested in understanding its initiation into cancer tissue. Taking two models of spontaneous cancer formation, the MMTV-PyMT model for breast cancer and the iKras*p53* model for pancreatic cancer, we took several time points during progression and identified ofCS already in the early stages of development. The abundance of ofCS within the tissue grew along with the tumour, indicating the possibility of early detection and targeting.



Figure 17. of CS expression initiates at early stages and increases during progression. Tissue from MMTV-PyMT mouse model was probed with rVAR2 for of CS detection at varying stages of development. of CS is detected at the early stages of 6-8 weeks and appears to increase in abundance and intensity during progression. of CS expression does not appear to exist in the epithelial cells.

Finally, we investigated of CS's expression within human tissue and its dependence upon CAFs. Using commercially purchased TMAs, we confirmed the colocalization of of CS with α SMA+ activated fibroblasts, confirming the CAF-dependence for deposition of of CS onto the ECM. An attempt was made to correlate stage and grade of breast and pancreatic tumours to of CS expression in human tissue, but this was not identified with the current samples.



Figure 18. ofCS expression is correlated to αSMA⁺ stromal presence. Immunofluorescence image of two patient samples from a commercial tumour microarray (TMA) indicating a sample from a breast cancer patient and normal adjacent breast tissue, showing elithelial cells by cytokeratin (green), ofCS by rVAR2 detection (yellow), αSMA-positive fibroblasts (red), and nuclear DAPI (blue). ofCS detection appears to be absent from epithelial areas and present in the stroma.

This data shows the viability of pursuing further investigation into ofCS and its use as a drug target for anti-stromal therapy in breast and pancreatic cancers. The high specificity of ofCS would also allow for decrease in toxicity to patients.

Conclusions

In conclusion, we demonstrate that cancer is a complex spectrum with many variables involved for its initiation, maintenance, and progression. It is important to understand all the possible nuances in order to comprehend the processes and find ways to combat them. Alterations of expression of COMP and STRIP1 affect cells enough to allow for resistance to therapy, likely for COMP overexpression but confirmed for STRIP1 depletion. Several of the affected pathways can be altered by signalling between cancer cells and CAFs, conditioning the CAFs to promote

tumorigenesis. As the components in the ECM acting as intermediates in this signalling, proteoglycans and other ECM components are vital tumour progression, all of which play a role in therapeutic response.

Future Research

The role of aberrations of proteins and their subsequent effect on cells is crucial to understand when considering treatment options for patients. Both COMP and STRIP1 have been shown to have the ability to lead to recurrence in breast cancer. COMP has already been shown to be function as a prognostic marker in breast cancer through serum detection²⁶¹. In this study, it was shown that metastatic patients contained twice as much COMP in their sera. However, not all cancers react in the same way. To understand if COMP could be used as a diagnostic or prognostic marker in other types of cancers, the expression needs to be examined in more patient samples.

Similarly, when looking at the role of the STRIPAK complex in pancreatic cancer, we found variances when compared to breast cancer. The nature of this specific type of cancer being rather important as it is not as clearly understood as breast cancer. In this case, using murine cells, we found that a loss of FAM40B/STRIP2 rather than STRIP1, was able to over-activate the GCK kinases.



Figure 19. Loss of STRIP2 induces activation of GCKIII kinases. Western blot analysis of murine cell lines iKras 4292 and iKras 9805, derived from the indicible iKras*p53* model with Kras G12D and p53 R172H mutations, indicating only loss of STRIP2 leading to activation of GCKIII family of kinases.

While in the breast cancer cell line MDA-MB-231 we could see morphological variations when depleting the STRIPAK complex components, we cannot identify such a drastic variation with the murine lines iKras 4292 and iKras 9805. Of note, these lines are derived from an inducible model for pancreatic cancer that require doxycycline for sustained expression of the Kras mutation G12D. Depletion of

STRIP2 similarly affected the proliferation of the cells, being decreased in both cell lines. However, with simultaneous depletion of the kinases, a rescue of the decreased proliferation was not possible in the 9805 line.



Figure 20. STRIP2 depletion leads to decreased proliferation. When depleting both murine cell lines with STRIPAK components, only loss of STRIP2 lead to a decrease in the proliferation. Simultaneous depletion of STRIP2 and the kinases was able to rescue the decreased prolideration in only one cell line.

Similar to the other investigations, looking into the localisation and expression of p21 in these cells revealed an increased population of high nuclear p21 expressing cells in a STRIP2 depleted population.



Figure 21. STRIP2 depletion enhances nuclear p21. Cells depleted with STRIP2 showed an increased percentage of cells with high nuclear p21 expression when compared to control and depletion with other STRIPAK components.

A quick look into a human pancreatic cell line revealed that the basal level of activated GCKIII kinases was detectable whereas this was never the case with either the MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cell or either of the murine PDAC cells. In this case, only STRIP1 depletion could affect the overactivation of the GCK kinases and p21 levels, indicating this change between the scaffold protein required for activation could be species specific.

Expansion of the investigation continued with a further look at how loss of STRIP2 could also affect the AKT or Wnt pathways. The hypothesis here is based on the limited population of high p21 expressing cells, roughly 10% in paper 2, and the resistance to therapy that is seen, likely due to a transformation to a stem-like population as was seen with COMP overexpressing cells in paper 1. While the experiments for this were not completed in full, we can already identify a trend of altered levels of both components of these pathways, with hyperactivation of AKT and depletion of β -catenin with loss of STRIP2. While there is evidence that AKT can affect p21 levels, its nuclear localisation rules out the possibility of this interaction. A further look into the mechanisms involved with STRIP1/2 depletion and subsequent activation of GCKIII kinases and the alterations if being to cells could reveal a novel role for the STRIPAK complex. With more clinical evidence of GCKIII activation on survival, both before and after treatment, this could assist doctors in navigating a treatment plan for patients that present with this unique feature.

Understanding how the TME changes over time would lead to enhanced knowledge of what components play a tumour promoting versus tumour suppressing role. Advances in scRNAseq have allowed for distinguishing the heterogeneity of tumours, however, most studies are temporally stagnant, only one time point is used. It is the changes during progression that are likely important and can be used as a targeting options. Therefore, a push towards identification of temporal changes and eventually spatial alterations in three-dimensional studies would allow for an improved comprehension of the cancer.

Most importantly for this work is the involvement in therapy, particularly the use of ofCS as a drug target. The current work with our collaborators has expanded greatly. The imaging and animal models used in **paper 4** have provided our collaborators a viable model for testing developed antibodies for efficiency testing. Thus far, the first attempts at antibody drug conjugate testing have yielded promising results.

Acknowledgements

It has been many years of ups and downs and an unfortunate pandemic, but I of course did not get to this point alone. First of all, I would like to thank **Chris** for giving me the opportunity to perform my studies in your group. Your constant ideas inspired me to strive for fascinating results for myself. **Kristian**, I appreciate so much the role you have taken and the assistance you have provided me. Your support has helped me tremendously. **Anna**, it all started with you, providing me a space to begin my career. I learned so much in your group with **Kostas**, most of my hand-on knowledge comes from my time there.

For all my former group members: **Pontus, Emelie, Shan, Mattia,** and **Zhimeng**, it has been wonderful getting to know and work with all of you these past few years. I wish you all the best of luck in your new positions. To all my other former group members in both Chris and Anna's groups, thank you all for the support when I was starting out. To all my new group members in the Kristian's group, I appreciate the acceptance into the group these past months and the insight from many conversations with some of you over the past years.

Thank you to all of you at TCR for these past years. You are all so kind and generous to assist each other, it is an amazing environment to be a part of.

References

- 1. Hanahan, D. & Weinberg, R.A. Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation. *Cell* **144**, 646-674 (2011).
- 2. Cancer Facts and Figures 2022. *American Cancer Society* (2022).
- 3. Statistics on Cancer Incidence 2019. *Socialstyrelsen* (2020).
- 4. MacMahon, B. Epidemiology and the causes of breast cancer. *Int J Cancer* **118**, 2373-2378 (2006).
- 5. Willett, W. The search for the causes of breast and colon cancer. *Nature* **338**, 389-394 (1989).
- 6. Makki, J. Diversity of Breast Carcinoma: Histological Subtypes and Clinical Relevance. *Clin Med Insights Pathol* **8**, 23-31 (2015).
- 7. Dai, X. *et al.* Breast cancer intrinsic subtype classification, clinical use and future trends. *Am J Cancer Res* **5**, 2929-2943 (2015).
- 8. Grigoriadis, A. *et al.* Molecular characterisation of cell line models for triple-negative breast cancers. *BMC Genomics* **13**, 619 (2012).
- 9. Global Cancer Observatory (GLOBOCAN) (2020).
- Ilic, M. & Ilic, I. Epidemiology of pancreatic cancer. World J Gastroenterol 22, 9694-9705 (2016).
- 11. Kleeff, J. et al. Pancreatic cancer. Nat Rev Dis Primers 2, 16022 (2016).
- 12. Grant, T.J., Hua, K. & Singh, A. Molecular Pathogenesis of Pancreatic Cancer. *Prog Mol Biol Transl Sci* **144**, 241-275 (2016).
- 13. Yu, D.Y. *et al.* Clinical significance of pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia in resectable pancreatic cancer on survivals. *Ann Surg Treat Res* **94**, 247-253 (2018).

- 14. Distler, M., Aust, D., Weitz, J., Pilarsky, C. & Grutzmann, R. Precursor lesions for sporadic pancreatic cancer: PanIN, IPMN, and MCN. *Biomed Res Int* **2014**, 474905 (2014).
- 15. Makohon-Moore, A. & Iacobuzio-Donahue, C.A. Pancreatic cancer biology and genetics from an evolutionary perspective. *Nat Rev Cancer* **16**, 553-565 (2016).
- 16. Buscail, L., Bournet, B. & Cordelier, P. Role of oncogenic KRAS in the diagnosis, prognosis and treatment of pancreatic cancer. *Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol* **17**, 153-168 (2020).
- 17. Collins, M.A. *et al.* Oncogenic Kras is required for both the initiation and maintenance of pancreatic cancer in mice. *J Clin Invest* **122**, 639-653 (2012).
- 18. Waters, A.M. & Der, C.J. KRAS: The Critical Driver and Therapeutic Target for Pancreatic Cancer. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med* **8** (2018).
- 19. Ying, H. *et al.* Oncogenic Kras maintains pancreatic tumors through regulation of anabolic glucose metabolism. *Cell* **149**, 656-670 (2012).
- 20. Plaks, V., Kong, N. & Werb, Z. The cancer stem cell niche: how essential is the niche in regulating stemness of tumor cells? *Cell Stem Cell* **16**, 225-238 (2015).
- 21. Melzer, C., von der Ohe, J., Lehnert, H., Ungefroren, H. & Hass, R. Cancer stem cell niche models and contribution by mesenchymal stroma/stem cells. *Mol Cancer* **16**, 28 (2017).
- 22. Deshmukh, A., Deshpande, K., Arfuso, F., Newsholme, P. & Dharmarajan, A. Cancer stem cell metabolism: a potential target for cancer therapy. *Mol Cancer* **15**, 69 (2016).
- 23. Andersson, E.R., Sandberg, R. & Lendahl, U. Notch signaling: simplicity in design, versatility in function. *Development* **138**, 3593-3612 (2011).
- 24. Guo, S., Liu, M. & Gonzalez-Perez, R.R. Role of Notch and its oncogenic signaling crosstalk in breast cancer. *Biochim Biophys Acta* **1815**, 197-213 (2011).
- 25. Buono, K.D. *et al.* The canonical Notch/RBP-J signaling pathway controls the balance of cell lineages in mammary epithelium during pregnancy. *Dev Biol* **293**, 565-580 (2006).

- 26. Kim, W., Shin, Y.K., Kim, B.J. & Egan, J.M. Notch signaling in pancreatic endocrine cell and diabetes. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* **392**, 247-251 (2010).
- 27. Hayashi, T. *et al.* Requirement of Notch 1 and its ligand jagged 2 expressions for spermatogenesis in rat and human testes. *J Androl* 22, 999-1011 (2001).
- 28. Ohata, S. *et al.* Dual roles of Notch in regulation of apically restricted mitosis and apicobasal polarity of neuroepithelial cells. *Neuron* **69**, 215-230 (2011).
- 29. Yuan, J.S., Kousis, P.C., Suliman, S., Visan, I. & Guidos, C.J. Functions of notch signaling in the immune system: consensus and controversies. *Annu Rev Immunol* **28**, 343-365 (2010).
- 30. Borggrefe, T. *et al.* The Notch intracellular domain integrates signals from Wnt, Hedgehog, TGFbeta/BMP and hypoxia pathways. *Biochim Biophys Acta* **1863**, 303-313 (2016).
- 31. Espinosa, L., Ingles-Esteve, J., Aguilera, C. & Bigas, A. Phosphorylation by glycogen synthase kinase-3 beta down-regulates Notch activity, a link for Notch and Wnt pathways. *J Biol Chem* **278**, 32227-32235 (2003).
- 32. Le Bras, S., Loyer, N. & Le Borgne, R. The multiple facets of ubiquitination in the regulation of notch signaling pathway. *Traffic* **12**, 149-161 (2011).
- 33. Wang, Z., Li, Y. & Sarkar, F.H. Notch signaling proteins: legitimate targets for cancer therapy. *Curr Protein Pept Sci* **11**, 398-408 (2010).
- 34. Dotto, G.P. Notch tumor suppressor function. *Oncogene* **27**, 5115-5123 (2008).
- 35. Nowell, C.S. & Radtke, F. Notch as a tumour suppressor. *Nat Rev Cancer* **17**, 145-159 (2017).
- 36. Weng, A.P. *et al.* Activating mutations of NOTCH1 in human T cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia. *Science* **306**, 269-271 (2004).
- Imatani, A. & Callahan, R. Identification of a novel NOTCH-4/INT-3 RNA species encoding an activated gene product in certain human tumor cell lines. *Oncogene* 19, 223-231 (2000).
- 38. Stylianou, S., Clarke, R.B. & Brennan, K. Aberrant activation of notch signaling in human breast cancer. *Cancer Res* **66**, 1517-1525 (2006).

- Al-Hussaini, H., Subramanyam, D., Reedijk, M. & Sridhar, S.S. Notch signaling pathway as a therapeutic target in breast cancer. *Mol Cancer Ther* 10, 9-15 (2011).
- 40. Yamaguchi, N. *et al.* NOTCH3 signaling pathway plays crucial roles in the proliferation of ErbB2-negative human breast cancer cells. *Cancer Res* **68**, 1881-1888 (2008).
- 41. Dontu, G. *et al.* Role of Notch signaling in cell-fate determination of human mammary stem/progenitor cells. *Breast Cancer Res* **6**, R605-615 (2004).
- 42. Rampias, T. *et al.* A new tumor suppressor role for the Notch pathway in bladder cancer. *Nat Med* **20**, 1199-1205 (2014).
- 43. Nicolas, M. *et al.* Notch1 functions as a tumor suppressor in mouse skin. *Nat Genet* **33**, 416-421 (2003).
- 44. Fresno Vara, J.A. *et al.* PI3K/Akt signalling pathway and cancer. *Cancer Treat Rev* **30**, 193-204 (2004).
- 45. Song, G., Ouyang, G. & Bao, S. The activation of Akt/PKB signaling pathway and cell survival. *J Cell Mol Med* **9**, 59-71 (2005).
- 46. Suyama, K. *et al.* An Akt3 Splice Variant Lacking the Serine 472 Phosphorylation Site Promotes Apoptosis and Suppresses Mammary Tumorigenesis. *Cancer Res* **78**, 103-114 (2018).
- 47. Yadav, V. & Denning, M.F. Fyn is induced by Ras/PI3K/Akt signaling and is required for enhanced invasion/migration. *Mol Carcinog* **50**, 346-352 (2011).
- 48. Zhang, S. & Yu, D. PI(3)king apart PTEN's role in cancer. *Clin Cancer Res* **16**, 4325-4330 (2010).
- 49. Madhunapantula, S.V., Mosca, P.J. & Robertson, G.P. The Akt signaling pathway: an emerging therapeutic target in malignant melanoma. *Cancer Biol Ther* **12**, 1032-1049 (2011).
- 50. Hemmings, B.A. & Restuccia, D.F. PI3K-PKB/Akt pathway. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol* **4**, a011189 (2012).
- 51. Altomare, D.A. & Testa, J.R. Perturbations of the AKT signaling pathway in human cancer. *Oncogene* **24**, 7455-7464 (2005).

- 52. Bellacosa, A. *et al.* Molecular alterations of the AKT2 oncogene in ovarian and breast carcinomas. *Int J Cancer* **64**, 280-285 (1995).
- 53. Cheng, J.Q. *et al.* Akt2, a Putative Oncogene Encoding a Member of a Subfamily of Protein-Serine Threonine Kinases, Is Amplified in Human Ovarian Carcinomas. *P Natl Acad Sci USA* **89**, 9267-9271 (1992).
- 54. Testa, J.R. & Bellacosa, A. AKT plays a central role in tumorigenesis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **98**, 10983-10985 (2001).
- 55. Chen, Y. *et al.* Akt Regulated Phosphorylation of GSK-3beta/Cyclin D1, p21 and p27 Contributes to Cell Proliferation Through Cell Cycle Progression From G1 to S/G2M Phase in Low-Dose Arsenite Exposed HaCat Cells. *Front Pharmacol* **10**, 1176 (2019).
- Zhou, B.P. *et al.* Cytoplasmic localization of p21Cip1/WAF1 by Aktinduced phosphorylation in HER-2/neu-overexpressing cells. *Nat Cell Biol* 3, 245-252 (2001).
- 57. Chang, F. *et al.* Involvement of PI3K/Akt pathway in cell cycle progression, apoptosis, and neoplastic transformation: a target for cancer chemotherapy. *Leukemia* **17**, 590-603 (2003).
- 58. Wang, Q. *et al.* Spontaneous Hepatocellular Carcinoma after the Combined Deletion of Akt Isoforms. *Cancer Cell* **29**, 523-535 (2016).
- 59. Lodewyckx, L., Cailotto, F., Thysen, S., Luyten, F.P. & Lories, R.J. Tight regulation of wingless-type signaling in the articular cartilage subchondral bone biomechanical unit: transcriptomics in Frzb-knockout mice. *Arthritis Res Ther* **14**, R16 (2012).
- 60. Lindstrom, N.O. *et al.* Integrated beta-catenin, BMP, PTEN, and Notch signalling patterns the nephron. *Elife* **3**, e04000 (2015).
- 61. Collu, G.M., Hidalgo-Sastre, A. & Brennan, K. Wnt-Notch signalling crosstalk in development and disease. *Cell Mol Life Sci* **71**, 3553-3567 (2014).
- 62. Hayward, P., Kalmar, T. & Arias, A.M. Wnt/Notch signalling and information processing during development. *Development* **135**, 411-424 (2008).
- 63. Zhan, T., Rindtorff, N. & Boutros, M. Wnt signaling in cancer. *Oncogene* **36**, 1461-1473 (2017).
- 64. Herbst, A. *et al.* Comprehensive analysis of beta-catenin target genes in colorectal carcinoma cell lines with deregulated Wnt/beta-catenin signaling. *BMC Genomics* **15**, 74 (2014).
- 65. Liu, L. *et al.* RNF6 Promotes Colorectal Cancer by Activating the Wnt/beta-Catenin Pathway via Ubiquitination of TLE3. *Cancer Res* **78**, 1958-1971 (2018).
- 66. Qu, Y. *et al.* Small molecule promotes beta-catenin citrullination and inhibits Wnt signaling in cancer. *Nat Chem Biol* **14**, 94-101 (2018).
- 67. Ayyanan, A. *et al.* Increased Wnt signaling triggers oncogenic conversion of human breast epithelial cells by a Notch-dependent mechanism. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **103**, 3799-3804 (2006).
- 68. Zhang, Q. *et al.* Notch3 functions as a regulator of cell self-renewal by interacting with the beta-catenin pathway in hepatocellular carcinoma. *Oncotarget* **6**, 3669-3679 (2015).
- 69. Pannequin, J. *et al.* The wnt target jagged-1 mediates the activation of notch signaling by progastrin in human colorectal cancer cells. *Cancer Res* **69**, 6065-6073 (2009).
- 70. Preston, S.L. *et al.* The new stem cell biology: something for everyone. *Mol Pathol* **56**, 86-96 (2003).
- 71. Chiba, S. Notch signaling in stem cell systems. *Stem Cells* **24**, 2437-2447 (2006).
- 72. Lutolf, S., Radtke, F., Aguet, M., Suter, U. & Taylor, V. Notch1 is required for neuronal and glial differentiation in the cerebellum. *Development* **129**, 373-385 (2002).
- 73. Hadland, B.K. *et al.* A requirement for Notch1 distinguishes 2 phases of definitive hematopoiesis during development. *Blood* **104**, 3097-3105 (2004).
- 74. Krebs, L.T. *et al.* Haploinsufficient lethality and formation of arteriovenous malformations in Notch pathway mutants. *Genes Dev* **18**, 2469-2473 (2004).
- 75. Baran, V., Fabian, D. & Rehak, P. Akt/PKB plays role of apoptosis relay on entry into first mitosis of mouse embryo. *Zygote* **21**, 406-416 (2013).

- 76. Yu, J.S. & Cui, W. Proliferation, survival and metabolism: the role of PI3K/AKT/mTOR signalling in pluripotency and cell fate determination. *Development* **143**, 3050-3060 (2016).
- 77. Yang, Y. Wnt signaling in development and disease. *Cell Biosci* 2, 14 (2012).
- 78. Pardal, R., Clarke, M.F. & Morrison, S.J. Applying the principles of stemcell biology to cancer. *Nat Rev Cancer* **3**, 895-902 (2003).
- 79. Lapidot, T. *et al.* A cell initiating human acute myeloid leukaemia after transplantation into SCID mice. *Nature* **367**, 645-648 (1994).
- Al-Hajj, M., Wicha, M.S., Benito-Hernandez, A., Morrison, S.J. & Clarke, M.F. Prospective identification of tumorigenic breast cancer cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 100, 3983-3988 (2003).
- 81. Singh, S.K. *et al.* Identification of a cancer stem cell in human brain tumors. *Cancer Res* **63**, 5821-5828 (2003).
- 82. Reya, T., Morrison, S.J., Clarke, M.F. & Weissman, I.L. Stem cells, cancer, and cancer stem cells. *Nature* **414**, 105-111 (2001).
- 83. Johnson, D.G. & Walker, C.L. Cyclins and cell cycle checkpoints. *Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol* **39**, 295-312 (1999).
- 84. Kastan, M.B. & Bartek, J. Cell-cycle checkpoints and cancer. *Nature* **432**, 316-323 (2004).
- 85. Schafer, K.A. The cell cycle: a review. *Vet Pathol* **35**, 461-478 (1998).
- 86. Hartwell, L.H., Culotti, J., Pringle, J.R. & Reid, B.J. Genetic control of the cell division cycle in yeast. *Science* **183**, 46-51 (1974).
- 87. Nurse, P. Genetic control of cell size at cell division in yeast. *Nature* **256**, 547-551 (1975).
- 88. Borgne, A. & Meijer, L. Sequential dephosphorylation of p34(cdc2) on Thr-14 and Tyr-15 at the prophase/metaphase transition. *J Biol Chem* **271**, 27847-27854 (1996).
- 89. Sherr, C.J. G1 phase progression: cycling on cue. *Cell* **79**, 551-555 (1994).
- 90. Johnson, D.G. & Schneider-Broussard, R. Role of E2F in cell cycle control and cancer. *Front Biosci* **3**, d447-448 (1998).

- 91. Abbas, T. & Dutta, A. p21 in cancer: intricate networks and multiple activities. *Nat Rev Cancer* **9**, 400-414 (2009).
- 92. Ohtsubo, M., Theodoras, A.M., Schumacher, J., Roberts, J.M. & Pagano, M. Human cyclin E, a nuclear protein essential for the G1-to-S phase transition. *Mol Cell Biol* **15**, 2612-2624 (1995).
- 93. Child, E.S. & Mann, D.J. The intricacies of p21 phosphorylation: protein/protein interactions, subcellular localization and stability. *Cell Cycle* **5**, 1313-1319 (2006).
- 94. Rossig, L., Badorff, C., Holzmann, Y., Zeiher, A.M. & Dimmeler, S. Glycogen synthase kinase-3 couples AKT-dependent signaling to the regulation of p21Cip1 degradation. *J Biol Chem* **277**, 9684-9689 (2002).
- 95. Li, Y., Dowbenko, D. & Lasky, L.A. AKT/PKB phosphorylation of p21Cip/WAF1 enhances protein stability of p21Cip/WAF1 and promotes cell survival. *J Biol Chem* **277**, 11352-11361 (2002).
- 96. Gopinathan, L. *et al.* Loss of Cdk2 and cyclin A2 impairs cell proliferation and tumorigenesis. *Cancer Res* **74**, 3870-3879 (2014).
- 97. Kousholt, A.N., Menzel, T. & Sorensen, C.S. Pathways for genome integrity in G2 phase of the cell cycle. *Biomolecules* **2**, 579-607 (2012).
- 98. Blajeski, A.L., Phan, V.A., Kottke, T.J. & Kaufmann, S.H. G(1) and G(2) cell-cycle arrest following microtubule depolymerization in human breast cancer cells. *J Clin Invest* **110**, 91-99 (2002).
- 99. Motokura, T. *et al.* A novel cyclin encoded by a bcl1-linked candidate oncogene. *Nature* **350**, 512-515 (1991).
- 100. Bodrug, S.E. *et al.* Cyclin D1 transgene impedes lymphocyte maturation and collaborates in lymphomagenesis with the myc gene. *EMBO J* **13**, 2124-2130 (1994).
- 101. Easton, J., Wei, T., Lahti, J.M. & Kidd, V.J. Disruption of the cyclin D/cyclin-dependent kinase/INK4/retinoblastoma protein regulatory pathway in human neuroblastoma. *Cancer Res* **58**, 2624-2632 (1998).
- 102. Leach, F.S. *et al.* Amplification of cyclin genes in colorectal carcinomas. *Cancer Res* **53**, 1986-1989 (1993).
- 103. Wang, T.C. *et al.* Mammary hyperplasia and carcinoma in MMTV-cyclin D1 transgenic mice. *Nature* **369**, 669-671 (1994).

- 104. el-Deiry, W.S. p21/p53, cellular growth control and genomic integrity. *Curr Top Microbiol Immunol* **227**, 121-137 (1998).
- 105. Kamb, A. Cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitors and human cancer. *Curr Top Microbiol Immunol* **227**, 139-148 (1998).
- 106. Lane, D.P. & Crawford, L.V. T antigen is bound to a host protein in SV40transformed cells. *Nature* **278**, 261-263 (1979).
- 107. Linzer, D.I. & Levine, A.J. Characterization of a 54K dalton cellular SV40 tumor antigen present in SV40-transformed cells and uninfected embryonal carcinoma cells. *Cell* **17**, 43-52 (1979).
- 108. Freed-Pastor, W.A. & Prives, C. Mutant p53: one name, many proteins. *Genes Dev* **26**, 1268-1286 (2012).
- 109. Muller, P.A. & Vousden, K.H. p53 mutations in cancer. *Nat Cell Biol* **15**, 2-8 (2013).
- 110. Walerych, D., Napoli, M., Collavin, L. & Del Sal, G. The rebel angel: mutant p53 as the driving oncogene in breast cancer. *Carcinogenesis* **33**, 2007-2017 (2012).
- 111. Miller, M., Shirole, N., Tian, R., Pal, D. & Sordella, R. The Evolution of TP53 Mutations: From Loss-of-Function to Separation-of-Function Mutants. *J Cancer Biol Res* **4** (2016).
- 112. Doyle, B. *et al.* p53 mutation and loss have different effects on tumourigenesis in a novel mouse model of pleomorphic rhabdomyosarcoma. *J Pathol* **222**, 129-137 (2010).
- 113. Acharya, C. *et al.* Cartilage oligomeric matrix protein and its binding partners in the cartilage extracellular matrix: interaction, regulation and role in chondrogenesis. *Matrix Biol* **37**, 102-111 (2014).
- 114. Hedbom, E. *et al.* Cartilage matrix proteins. An acidic oligomeric protein (COMP) detected only in cartilage. *J Biol Chem* **267**, 6132-6136 (1992).
- 115. DiCesare, P., Hauser, N., Lehman, D., Pasumarti, S. & Paulsson, M. Cartilage oligomeric matrix protein (COMP) is an abundant component of tendon. *FEBS Lett* **354**, 237-240 (1994).
- 116. DiCesare, P.E., Morgelin, M., Mann, K. & Paulsson, M. Cartilage oligomeric matrix protein and thrombospondin 1. Purification from

articular cartilage, electron microscopic structure, and chondrocyte binding. *Eur J Biochem* **223**, 927-937 (1994).

- 117. Happonen, K.E. *et al.* Regulation of complement by cartilage oligomeric matrix protein allows for a novel molecular diagnostic principle in rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Rheum* **62**, 3574-3583 (2010).
- 118. Fife, R.S. & Brandt, K.D. Identification of a high-molecular-weight (greater than 400 000) protein in hyaline cartilage. *Biochim Biophys Acta* **802**, 506-514 (1984).
- 119. Oldberg, A., Antonsson, P., Lindblom, K. & Heinegard, D. COMP (cartilage oligomeric matrix protein) is structurally related to the thrombospondins. *J Biol Chem* **267**, 22346-22350 (1992).
- 120. Otteby, K.E. *et al.* Cartilage oligomeric matrix protein-induced complement activation in systemic sclerosis. *Arthritis Res Ther* **15**, R215 (2013).
- 121. Andersson, M.L. *et al.* Early increase in serum-COMP is associated with joint damage progression over the first five years in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *BMC Musculoskelet Disord* **14**, 229 (2013).
- 122. Mann, H.H., Ozbek, S., Engel, J., Paulsson, M. & Wagener, R. Interactions between the cartilage oligomeric matrix protein and matrilins. Implications for matrix assembly and the pathogenesis of chondrodysplasias. *J Biol Chem* **279**, 25294-25298 (2004).
- 123. Vilim, V. *et al.* Serum cartilage oligomeric matrix protein reflects the presence of clinically diagnosed synovitis in patients with knee osteoarthritis. *Osteoarthritis Cartilage* **9**, 612-618 (2001).
- 124. Pirog-Garcia, K.A. *et al.* Reduced cell proliferation and increased apoptosis are significant pathological mechanisms in a murine model of mild pseudoachondroplasia resulting from a mutation in the C-terminal domain of COMP. *Hum Mol Genet* **16**, 2072-2088 (2007).
- 125. Saxne, T. & Heinegard, D. Cartilage oligomeric matrix protein: a novel marker of cartilage turnover detectable in synovial fluid and blood. *Br J Rheumatol* **31**, 583-591 (1992).
- 126. Tseng, S., Reddi, A.H. & Di Cesare, P.E. Cartilage Oligomeric Matrix Protein (COMP): A Biomarker of Arthritis. *Biomark Insights* **4**, 33-44 (2009).

- 127. Vilim, V. *et al.* Serum levels of cartilage oligomeric matrix protein (COMP) correlate with radiographic progression of knee osteoarthritis. *Osteoarthritis Cartilage* **10**, 707-713 (2002).
- 128. Adams, J.C. Thrombospondins: multifunctional regulators of cell interactions. *Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol* **17**, 25-51 (2001).
- 129. Meng, H., Zhang, X., Hankenson, K.D. & Wang, M.M. Thrombospondin 2 potentiates notch3/jagged1 signaling. *J Biol Chem* **284**, 7866-7874 (2009).
- 130. Xiao, Y. *et al.* Cartilage oligomeric matrix protein expression in hepatocellular carcinoma and the cirrhotic liver. *J Gastroenterol Hepatol* **19**, 296-302 (2004).
- 131. Englund, E. *et al.* Cartilage oligomeric matrix protein contributes to the development and metastasis of breast cancer. *Oncogene* **35**, 5585-5596 (2016).
- 132. Englund, E. *et al.* Cartilage oligomeric matrix protein promotes prostate cancer progression by enhancing invasion and disrupting intracellular calcium homeostasis. *Oncotarget* **8**, 98298-98311 (2017).
- 133. Hwang, J. & Pallas, D.C. STRIPAK complexes: structure, biological function, and involvement in human diseases. *Int J Biochem Cell Biol* **47**, 118-148 (2014).
- 134. Kuck, U., Radchenko, D. & Teichert, I. STRIPAK, a highly conserved signaling complex, controls multiple eukaryotic cellular and developmental processes and is linked with human diseases. *Biol Chem* (2019).
- 135. Madsen, C.D. *et al.* STRIPAK components determine mode of cancer cell migration and metastasis. *Nat Cell Biol* **17**, 68-80 (2015).
- 136. Shi, Z., Jiao, S. & Zhou, Z. STRIPAK complexes in cell signaling and cancer. *Oncogene* **35**, 4549-4557 (2016).
- 137. Goudreault, M. *et al.* A PP2A phosphatase high density interaction network identifies a novel striatin-interacting phosphatase and kinase complex linked to the cerebral cavernous malformation 3 (CCM3) protein. *Mol Cell Proteomics* **8**, 157-171 (2009).
- 138. Kean, M.J. *et al.* Structure-function analysis of core STRIPAK Proteins: a signaling complex implicated in Golgi polarization. *J Biol Chem* **286**, 25065-25075 (2011).

- 139. Delpire, E. The mammalian family of sterile 20p-like protein kinases. *Pflugers Arch* **458**, 953-967 (2009).
- 140. Amrutkar, M. *et al.* Protein kinase STK25 controls lipid partitioning in hepatocytes and correlates with liver fat content in humans. *Diabetologia* **59**, 341-353 (2016).
- 141. Chursa, U. *et al.* Overexpression of protein kinase STK25 in mice exacerbates ectopic lipid accumulation, mitochondrial dysfunction and insulin resistance in skeletal muscle. *Diabetologia* **60**, 553-567 (2017).
- 142. Xiong, W. *et al.* Mammalian Ste20-like kinase 4 promotes pituitary cell proliferation and survival under hypoxia. *Mol Endocrinol* **29**, 460-472 (2015).
- 143. Kemp, H.A. & Sprague, G.F., Jr. Far3 and five interacting proteins prevent premature recovery from pheromone arrest in the budding yeast Saccharomyces cerevisiae. *Mol Cell Biol* **23**, 1750-1763 (2003).
- 144. Carr, R.M. & Fernandez-Zapico, M.E. Pancreatic cancer microenvironment, to target or not to target? *EMBO Mol Med* **8**, 80-82 (2016).
- 145. Farrow, B., Albo, D. & Berger, D.H. The Role of the Tumor Microenvironment in the Progression of Pancreatic Cancer. *Journal of Surgical Research* **149**, 319-328 (2008).
- 146. Takahashi, K. *et al.* Pancreatic tumor microenvironment confers highly malignant properties on pancreatic cancer cells. *Oncogene* **37**, 2757-2772 (2018).
- 147. Anderson, N.M. & Simon, M.C. The tumor microenvironment. *Curr Biol* 30, R921-R925 (2020).
- 148. Brassart-Pasco, S. *et al.* Tumor Microenvironment: Extracellular Matrix Alterations Influence Tumor Progression. *Front Oncol* **10**, 397 (2020).
- 149. Labani-Motlagh, A., Ashja-Mahdavi, M. & Loskog, A. The Tumor Microenvironment: A Milieu Hindering and Obstructing Antitumor Immune Responses. *Front Immunol* **11**, 940 (2020).
- 150. Whiteside, T.L. The tumor microenvironment and its role in promoting tumor growth. *Oncogene* 27, 5904-5912 (2008).

- 151. Zanconato, F., Cordenonsi, M. & Piccolo, S. YAP and TAZ: a signalling hub of the tumour microenvironment. *Nat Rev Cancer* **19**, 454-464 (2019).
- 152. Calvo, F. *et al.* Mechanotransduction and YAP-dependent matrix remodelling is required for the generation and maintenance of cancer-associated fibroblasts. *Nat Cell Biol* **15**, 637-646 (2013).
- 153. Anderberg, C. *et al.* Paracrine signaling by platelet-derived growth factor-CC promotes tumor growth by recruitment of cancer-associated fibroblasts. *Cancer Res* **69**, 369-378 (2009).
- 154. Ferdek, P.E. & Jakubowska, M.A. Biology of pancreatic stellate cells-more than just pancreatic cancer. *Pflugers Arch* **469**, 1039-1050 (2017).
- 155. Singhal, P.K. *et al.* Mouse embryonic fibroblasts exhibit extensive developmental and phenotypic diversity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **113**, 122-127 (2016).
- 156. Chauhan, V.P. *et al.* Angiotensin inhibition enhances drug delivery and potentiates chemotherapy by decompressing tumour blood vessels. *Nat Commun* **4**, 2516 (2013).
- 157. Sahai, E. *et al.* A framework for advancing our understanding of cancerassociated fibroblasts. *Nat Rev Cancer* **20**, 174-186 (2020).
- 158. Sawai, H. *et al.* Activation of focal adhesion kinase enhances the adhesion and invasion of pancreatic cancer cells via extracellular signal-regulated kinase-1/2 signaling pathway activation. *Mol Cancer* **4**, 37 (2005).
- 159. Shan, T. *et al.* Cancer-associated fibroblasts enhance pancreatic cancer cell invasion by remodeling the metabolic conversion mechanism. *Oncol Rep* **37**, 1971-1979 (2017).
- 160. Wang, Z. *et al.* Cancer-Associated Fibroblasts Suppress Cancer Development: The Other Side of the Coin. *Front Cell Dev Biol* **9**, 613534 (2021).
- 161. Ping, Q. *et al.* Cancer-associated fibroblasts: overview, progress, challenges, and directions. *Cancer Gene Ther* **28**, 984-999 (2021).
- 162. Mohammadi, H. & Sahai, E. Mechanisms and impact of altered tumour mechanics. *Nat Cell Biol* **20**, 766-774 (2018).

- 163. Nguyen, E.V. *et al.* Proteomic Profiling of Human Prostate Cancerassociated Fibroblasts (CAF) Reveals LOXL2-dependent Regulation of the Tumor Microenvironment. *Mol Cell Proteomics* **18**, 1410-1427 (2019).
- 164. Tang, X. *et al.* Stromal miR-200s contribute to breast cancer cell invasion through CAF activation and ECM remodeling. *Cell Death Differ* **23**, 132-145 (2016).
- 165. Paszek, M.J. *et al.* Tensional homeostasis and the malignant phenotype. *Cancer Cell* **8**, 241-254 (2005).
- 166. Farc, O. & Cristea, V. An overview of the tumor microenvironment, from cells to complex networks (Review). *Exp Ther Med* **21**, 96 (2021).
- 167. Ozdemir, B.C. *et al.* Depletion of carcinoma-associated fibroblasts and fibrosis induces immunosuppression and accelerates pancreas cancer with reduced survival. *Cancer Cell* **25**, 719-734 (2014).
- 168. Rhim, A.D. *et al.* Stromal elements act to restrain, rather than support, pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. *Cancer Cell* **25**, 735-747 (2014).
- 169. Elyada, E. *et al.* Cross-Species Single-Cell Analysis of Pancreatic Ductal Adenocarcinoma Reveals Antigen-Presenting Cancer-Associated Fibroblasts. *Cancer Discov* **9**, 1102-1123 (2019).
- 170. Bernard, V. *et al.* Single-Cell Transcriptomics of Pancreatic Cancer Precursors Demonstrates Epithelial and Microenvironmental Heterogeneity as an Early Event in Neoplastic Progression. *Clin Cancer Res* **25**, 2194-2205 (2019).
- 171. Davidson, S. *et al.* Single-Cell RNA Sequencing Reveals a Dynamic Stromal Niche That Supports Tumor Growth. *Cell Rep* **31**, 107628 (2020).
- 172. Bartoschek, M. *et al.* Spatially and functionally distinct subclasses of breast cancer-associated fibroblasts revealed by single cell RNA sequencing. *Nat Commun* **9**, 5150 (2018).
- 173. Thomas, D. & Radhakrishnan, P. Tumor-stromal crosstalk in pancreatic cancer and tissue fibrosis. *Mol Cancer* **18**, 14 (2019).
- 174. Shamir, E.R. & Ewald, A.J. Three-dimensional organotypic culture: experimental models of mammalian biology and disease. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* **15**, 647-664 (2014).

- 175. Herrmann, D. *et al.* Three-dimensional cancer models mimic cell-matrix interactions in the tumour microenvironment. *Carcinogenesis* **35**, 1671-1679 (2014).
- 176. Kaukonen, R., Jacquemet, G., Hamidi, H. & Ivaska, J. Cell-derived matrices for studying cell proliferation and directional migration in a complex 3D microenvironment. *Nat Protoc* **12**, 2376-2390 (2017).
- 177. Kretzschmar, K. & Clevers, H. Organoids: Modeling Development and the Stem Cell Niche in a Dish. *Dev Cell* **38**, 590-600 (2016).
- 178. Dutta, D., Heo, I. & Clevers, H. Disease Modeling in Stem Cell-Derived 3D Organoid Systems. *Trends Mol Med* 23, 393-410 (2017).
- 179. Straussman, R. *et al.* Tumour micro-environment elicits innate resistance to RAF inhibitors through HGF secretion. *Nature* **487**, 500-U118 (2012).
- 180. Conway, J.R.W. *et al.* Three-dimensional organotypic matrices from alternative collagen sources as pre-clinical models for cell biology. *Scientific Reports* **7** (2017).
- 181. Ahrens, T.D. *et al.* The Role of Proteoglycans in Cancer Metastasis and Circulating Tumor Cell Analysis. *Front Cell Dev Biol* **8**, 749 (2020).
- 182. Garusi, E., Rossi, S. & Perris, R. Antithetic roles of proteoglycans in cancer. *Cell Mol Life Sci* 69, 553-579 (2012).
- 183. Yao, W. *et al.* Syndecan 1 is a critical mediator of macropinocytosis in pancreatic cancer. *Nature* **568**, 410-414 (2019).
- 184. Capurro, M.I., Xiang, Y.Y., Lobe, C. & Filmus, J. Glypican-3 promotes the growth of hepatocellular carcinoma by stimulating canonical Wnt signaling. *Cancer Res* **65**, 6245-6254 (2005).
- Lambaerts, K., Wilcox-Adelman, S.A. & Zimmermann, P. The signaling mechanisms of syndecan heparan sulfate proteoglycans. *Curr Opin Cell Biol* 21, 662-669 (2009).
- 186. Xian, X.J., Gopal, S. & Couchman, J.R. Syndecans as receptors and organizers of the extracellular matrix. *Cell Tissue Res* **339**, 31-46 (2010).
- 187. Walimbe, T. & Panitch, A. Proteoglycans in Biomedicine: Resurgence of an Underexploited Class of ECM Molecules. *Front Pharmacol* 10, 1661 (2019).

- 188. Kowitsch, A., Zhou, G. & Groth, T. Medical application of glycosaminoglycans: a review. *J Tissue Eng Regen Med* **12**, e23-e41 (2018).
- 189. Esko, J.D. & Lindahl, U. Molecular diversity of heparan sulfate. *J Clin Invest* **108**, 169-173 (2001).
- 190. Lindahl, U. & Li, J.P. Interactions between Heparan Sulfate and Proteins-Design and Functional Implications. *Int Rev Cel Mol Bio* **276**, 105-159 (2009).
- 191. Sasisekharan, R., Shriver, Z., Venkataraman, G. & Narayanasami, U. Roles of heparan-sulphate glycosaminoglycans in cancer. *Nat Rev Cancer* **2**, 521-528 (2002).
- 192. Theocharis, A.D., Skandalis, S.S., Tzanakakis, G.N. & Karamanos, N.K. Proteoglycans in health and disease: novel roles for proteoglycans in malignancy and their pharmacological targeting. *FEBS J* **277**, 3904-3923 (2010).
- 193. Asimakopoulou, A.P., Theocharis, A.D., Tzanakakis, G.N. & Karamanos, N.K. The biological role of chondroitin sulfate in cancer and chondroitinbased anticancer agents. *In Vivo* **22**, 385-389 (2008).
- 194. Mellai, M. *et al.* Chondroitin Sulphate Proteoglycans in the Tumour Microenvironment. *Adv Exp Med Biol* **1272**, 73-92 (2020).
- 195. Afratis, N. *et al.* Glycosaminoglycans: key players in cancer cell biology and treatment. *FEBS J* **279**, 1177-1197 (2012).
- 196. Vogel, V. Unraveling the Mechanobiology of Extracellular Matrix. *Annu Rev Physiol* **80**, 353-387 (2018).
- 197. Li, Y. *et al.* In vitro targeting of NG2 antigen by 213Bi-9.2.27 alphaimmunoconjugate induces cytotoxicity in human uveal melanoma cells. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* **46**, 4365-4371 (2005).
- 198. Ozerdem, U. Targeting pericytes diminishes neovascularization in orthotopic uveal melanoma in nerve/glial antigen 2 proteoglycan knockout mouse. *Ophthalmic Res* **38**, 251-254 (2006).
- 199. Wang, J. *et al.* Targeting the NG2/CSPG4 proteoglycan retards tumour growth and angiogenesis in preclinical models of GBM and melanoma. *PLoS One* **6**, e23062 (2011).

- 200. Hsu, S.C. *et al.* Effects of chondroitin sulfate proteoglycan 4 (NG2/CSPG4) on soft-tissue sarcoma growth depend on tumor developmental stage. *J Biol Chem* **293**, 2466-2475 (2018).
- 201. Keleg, S. *et al.* Chondroitin sulfate proteoglycan CSPG4 as a novel hypoxia-sensitive marker in pancreatic tumors. *PLoS One* **9**, e100178 (2014).
- 202. Shimbo, M. *et al.* Postnatal lethality and chondrodysplasia in mice lacking both chondroitin sulfate N-acetylgalactosaminyltransferase-1 and -2. *PLoS One* **12**, e0190333 (2017).
- 203. Igarashi, M., Takeuchi, K. & Sugiyama, S. Roles of CSGalNAcT1, a key enzyme in regulation of CS synthesis, in neuronal regeneration and plasticity. *Neurochem Int* **119**, 77-83 (2018).
- 204. Koram, K.A. & Molyneux, M.E. When is "malaria" malaria? The different burdens of malaria infection, malaria disease, and malaria-like illnesses. *Am J Trop Med Hyg* **77**, 1-5 (2007).
- 205. Gamain, B. *et al.* Identification of multiple chondroitin sulfate A (CSA)binding domains in the var2CSA gene transcribed in CSA-binding parasites. *J Infect Dis* **191**, 1010-1013 (2005).
- 206. Salanti, A. *et al.* Selective upregulation of a single distinctly structured var gene in chondroitin sulphate A-adhering Plasmodium falciparum involved in pregnancy-associated malaria. *Mol Microbiol* **49**, 179-191 (2003).
- 207. Smith, J.D., Gamain, B., Baruch, D.I. & Kyes, S. Decoding the language of var genes and Plasmodium falciparum sequestration. *Trends Parasitol* **17**, 538-545 (2001).
- 208. Chua, C.L.L. *et al.* Malaria in Pregnancy: From Placental Infection to Its Abnormal Development and Damage. *Front Microbiol* **12**, 777343 (2021).
- 209. Salanti, A. *et al.* Evidence for the involvement of VAR2CSA in pregnancyassociated malaria. *J Exp Med* **200**, 1197-1203 (2004).
- 210. Fried, M. & Duffy, P.E. Adherence of Plasmodium falciparum to chondroitin sulfate A in the human placenta. *Science* **272**, 1502-1504 (1996).
- 211. Baston-Bust, D.M., Gotte, M., Janni, W., Krussel, J.S. & Hess, A.P. Syndecan-1 knock-down in decidualized human endometrial stromal cells

leads to significant changes in cytokine and angiogenic factor expression patterns. *Reprod Biol Endocrinol* **8**, 133 (2010).

- 212. Salanti, A. *et al.* Targeting Human Cancer by a Glycosaminoglycan Binding Malaria Protein. *Cancer Cell* **28**, 500-514 (2015).
- Clausen, T.M. *et al.* Oncofetal Chondroitin Sulfate Glycosaminoglycans Are Key Players in Integrin Signaling and Tumor Cell Motility. *Mol Cancer Res* 14, 1288-1299 (2016).
- 214. Agerbaek, M.O., Bang-Christensen, S. & Salanti, A. Fighting Cancer Using an Oncofetal Glycosaminoglycan-Binding Protein from Malaria Parasites. *Trends Parasitol* **35**, 178-181 (2019).
- 215. Agerbaek, M.O. *et al.* The VAR2CSA malaria protein efficiently retrieves circulating tumor cells in an EpCAM-independent manner. *Nat Commun* **9**, 3279 (2018).
- 216. Clausen, T.M. *et al.* A simple method for detecting oncofetal chondroitin sulfate glycosaminoglycans in bladder cancer urine. *Cell Death Discov* **6**, 65 (2020).
- 217. Seiler, R. *et al.* An Oncofetal Glycosaminoglycan Modification Provides Therapeutic Access to Cisplatin-resistant Bladder Cancer. *Eur Urol* **72**, 142-150 (2017).
- 218. Bang-Christensen, S.R. *et al.* Capture and Detection of Circulating Glioma Cells Using the Recombinant VAR2CSA Malaria Protein. *Cells* **8** (2019).
- 219. Falzone, L., Salomone, S. & Libra, M. Evolution of Cancer Pharmacological Treatments at the Turn of the Third Millennium. *Front Pharmacol* **9**, 1300 (2018).
- 220. Service, T.N.H. Treatment: Breast Cancer in Women.
- 221. Society, A.C. (
- 222. Cancerfonden Bröstcancer.
- 223. Alkabban, F.M. & Ferguson, T. Breast Cancer, in *StatPearls* (Treasure Island (FL); 2022).
- 224. Hortobagyi, G.N. & Buzdar, A.U. Management of locally advanced breast cancer. *Am J Clin Oncol* **11**, 597-601 (1988).

- 225. Moo, T.A., Sanford, R., Dang, C. & Morrow, M. Overview of Breast Cancer Therapy. *PET Clin* **13**, 339-354 (2018).
- 226. Waks, A.G. & Winer, E.P. Breast Cancer Treatment: A Review. *JAMA* **321**, 288-300 (2019).
- 227. Lowery, A.J., Kell, M.R., Glynn, R.W., Kerin, M.J. & Sweeney, K.J. Locoregional recurrence after breast cancer surgery: a systematic review by receptor phenotype. *Breast Cancer Res Treat* **133**, 831-841 (2012).
- 228. Voduc, K.D. *et al.* Breast cancer subtypes and the risk of local and regional relapse. *J Clin Oncol* **28**, 1684-1691 (2010).
- 229. Neri, A. *et al.* Breast cancer local recurrence: risk factors and prognostic relevance of early time to recurrence. *World J Surg* **31**, 36-45 (2007).
- 230. Yin, L., Duan, J.J., Bian, X.W. & Yu, S.C. Triple-negative breast cancer molecular subtyping and treatment progress. *Breast Cancer Res* 22, 61 (2020).
- 231. Anderson, S.J. *et al.* Prognosis after ipsilateral breast tumor recurrence and locoregional recurrences in patients treated by breast-conserving therapy in five National Surgical Adjuvant Breast and Bowel Project protocols of node-negative breast cancer. *J Clin Oncol* **27**, 2466-2473 (2009).
- 232. Wapnir, I.L. *et al.* Prognosis after ipsilateral breast tumor recurrence and locoregional recurrences in five National Surgical Adjuvant Breast and Bowel Project node-positive adjuvant breast cancer trials. *J Clin Oncol* **24**, 2028-2037 (2006).
- 233. Jabbour-Leung, N.A. *et al.* Sequential Combination Therapy of CDK Inhibition and Doxorubicin Is Synthetically Lethal in p53-Mutant Triple-Negative Breast Cancer. *Mol Cancer Ther* **15**, 593-607 (2016).
- Hsu, C.H., Altschuler, S.J. & Wu, L.F. Patterns of Early p21 Dynamics Determine Proliferation-Senescence Cell Fate after Chemotherapy. *Cell* 178, 361-373 e312 (2019).
- 235. Yue, X., Li, M., Chen, D., Xu, Z. & Sun, S. UNBS5162 induces growth inhibition and apoptosis via inhibiting PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathway in triple negative breast cancer MDA-MB-231 cells. *Exp Ther Med* **16**, 3921-3928 (2018).

- 236. Tzeng, H.E. *et al.* The pan-PI3K inhibitor GDC-0941 activates canonical WNT signaling to confer resistance in TNBC cells: resistance reversal with WNT inhibitor. *Oncotarget* **6**, 11061-11073 (2015).
- 237. Mizrahi, J.D., Surana, R., Valle, J.W. & Shroff, R.T. Pancreatic cancer. *Lancet* **395**, 2008-2020 (2020).
- 238. Moletta, L. *et al.* Surgery for Recurrent Pancreatic Cancer: Is It Effective? *Cancers (Basel)* **11** (2019).
- 239. Gbolahan, O.B., Tong, Y., Sehdev, A., O'Neil, B. & Shahda, S. Overall survival of patients with recurrent pancreatic cancer treated with systemic therapy: a retrospective study. *BMC Cancer* **19**, 468 (2019).
- 240. Werner, K. *et al.* Simultaneous gene silencing of KRAS and anti-apoptotic genes as a multitarget therapy. *Oncotarget* **7**, 3984-3992 (2016).
- 241. Kapoor, A. *et al.* Yap1 activation enables bypass of oncogenic Kras addiction in pancreatic cancer. *Cell* **158**, 185-197 (2014).
- 242. Bryant, K.L. *et al.* Combination of ERK and autophagy inhibition as a treatment approach for pancreatic cancer. *Nat Med* **25**, 628-640 (2019).
- 243. Ohhashi, S. *et al.* Down-regulation of deoxycytidine kinase enhances acquired resistance to gemcitabine in pancreatic cancer. *Anticancer Res* **28**, 2205-2212 (2008).
- 244. Saiki, Y. *et al.* DCK is frequently inactivated in acquired gemcitabineresistant human cancer cells. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* **421**, 98-104 (2012).
- 245. Zeng, S. *et al.* Chemoresistance in Pancreatic Cancer. *Int J Mol Sci* 20 (2019).
- 246. Nia, H.T., Munn, L.L. & Jain, R.K. Mapping Physical Tumor Microenvironment and Drug Delivery. *Clin Cancer Res* 25, 2024-2026 (2019).
- 247. Neesse, A. *et al.* Stromal biology and therapy in pancreatic cancer. *Gut* **60**, 861-868 (2011).
- 248. Vennin, C. *et al.* Reshaping the Tumor Stroma for Treatment of Pancreatic Cancer. *Gastroenterology* **154**, 820-838 (2018).

- 249. Olive, K.P. *et al.* Inhibition of Hedgehog Signaling Enhances Delivery of Chemotherapy in a Mouse Model of Pancreatic Cancer. *Science* **324**, 1457-1461 (2009).
- 250. Vennin, C. *et al.* CAF hierarchy driven by pancreatic cancer cell p53-status creates a pro-metastatic and chemoresistant environment via perlecan. *Nat Commun* **10**, 3637 (2019).
- 251. MacDonald, A. *et al.* Necuparanib, A Multitargeting Heparan Sulfate Mimetic, Targets Tumor and Stromal Compartments in Pancreatic Cancer. *Mol Cancer Ther* **18**, 245-256 (2019).
- 252. Cortes, E. *et al.* Tamoxifen mechanically reprograms the tumor microenvironment via HIF-1A and reduces cancer cell survival. *EMBO Rep* **20** (2019).
- 253. Perez, V.M., Kearney, J.F. & Yeh, J.J. The PDAC Extracellular Matrix: A Review of the ECM Protein Composition, Tumor Cell Interaction, and Therapeutic Strategies. *Front Oncol* **11**, 751311 (2021).
- 254. Jacobetz, M.A. *et al.* Hyaluronan impairs vascular function and drug delivery in a mouse model of pancreatic cancer. *Gut* **62**, 112-120 (2013).
- 255. Infante, J.R. *et al.* Phase 1 trials of PEGylated recombinant human hyaluronidase PH20 in patients with advanced solid tumours. *Br J Cancer* **118**, e3 (2018).
- 256. Hingorani, S.R. *et al.* Phase Ib Study of PEGylated Recombinant Human Hyaluronidase and Gemcitabine in Patients with Advanced Pancreatic Cancer. *Clin Cancer Res* **22**, 2848-2854 (2016).
- 257. Ramanathan, R.K. *et al.* Phase IB/II Randomized Study of FOLFIRINOX Plus Pegylated Recombinant Human Hyaluronidase Versus FOLFIRINOX Alone in Patients With Metastatic Pancreatic Adenocarcinoma: SWOG S1313. *J Clin Oncol* **37**, 1062-1069 (2019).
- 258. Hingorani, S.R. *et al.* HALO 202: Randomized Phase II Study of PEGPH20 Plus Nab-Paclitaxel/Gemcitabine Versus Nab-Paclitaxel/Gemcitabine in Patients With Untreated, Metastatic Pancreatic Ductal Adenocarcinoma. *J Clin Oncol* **36**, 359-366 (2018).
- 259. Van Cutsem, E. *et al.* Randomized Phase III Trial of Pegvorhyaluronidase Alfa With Nab-Paclitaxel Plus Gemcitabine for Patients With Hyaluronan-High Metastatic Pancreatic Adenocarcinoma. *J Clin Oncol* **38**, 3185-3194 (2020).

- 260. Morton, J.P. *et al.* Mutant p53 drives metastasis and overcomes growth arrest/senescence in pancreatic cancer. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **107**, 246-251 (2010).
- 261. Papadakos, K.S., Darlix, A., Jacot, W. & Blom, A.M. High Levels of Cartilage Oligomeric Matrix Protein in the Serum of Breast Cancer Patients Can Serve as an Independent Prognostic Marker. *Front Oncol* **9**, 1141 (2019).





Department of Laboratory Medicine

Lund University, Faculty of Medicine Doctoral Dissertation Series 2022:87 ISBN 978-91-8021-248-9 ISSN 1652-8220

